

2019 RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE MANAGEMENT OF

THYROID DYSFUNCTION IN PREGNANCY



PANELISTS FOR 2019 RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE MANAGEMENT OF THYROID DYSFUNCTION IN PREGNANCY

Indian Thyroid Society

- 1. Dr. Shashank Joshi
- 2. Dr. KM Prasanna Kumar
- 3. Dr. Sarita Bajaj
- 4. Dr. Pramila Kalra
- 5. Dr. Ganapathy Bantwal
- 6. Dr. Rajesh Rajput
- 7. Dr. Ashraf Ganie
- 8. Dr. RV Jayakumar

Federation of Obstetrics & Gynaecological Societies of India

- 1. Dr. Nandita Palshetkar
- 2. Dr. Aswath Kumar
- 3. Dr. Rajat Mohanty
- 4. Dr. Rajendrasingh Pardeshi
- 5. Dr. Sudha Prasad
- 6. Dr. Ameya Purandare
- 7. Dr. Pratik Tambe
- 8. Dr. Rohan Palshetkar

Disclaimer

These recommendations for the management of thyroid dysfunction in pregnancy have been developed to be of assistance to endocrinologists, gynecologists and consulting physicians by providing guidance and recommendations for managing maternal thyroid dysfunction.

The recommendations mentioned should not be considered inclusive of all proper approaches or methods, or exclusive of others. The recommendations given here do not guarantee any specific outcome, nor do they establish a standard of care and hence are not intended to dictate the treatment of a particular patient.

Physicians must rely on their own experience and knowledge to make diagnoses, determine dosages and the best treatment for each individual patient and at the same time take appropriate safety precautions.

The authors or contributors do not assume any liability for any injury and/or damage to persons or property from any use or operation of any methods, products, instructions, or ideas contained in the material herein.



Method of Development

These recommendations are a joint collaboration between the Indian Thyroid Society (ITS) & Federation of Obstetric and Gynaecological Societies of India (FOGSI). These recommendations review the available evidences in the field by members of the task force which include eminent endocrinologists and gynecologists of National and International repute.

The current updation was chaired by Dr. Shashank R Joshi and presided by Dr. K M Prasanna Kumar and Dr. Nandita Palshetkar, with other eminent members of the Indian medical faculty participating from all corners of India.

The committee evaluated recommendations and evidence using the methodology of the United States Preventive Service Task Force (USPSTF), on the basis of the strength of evidence and magnitude of net benefit (benefits minus harms), as follows (treatments or medical advice are referred to as a "service.")

Level of Evidenc e	Description
Level A	Data derived from multiple randomized trials or meta-analyses
Level B	Data derived from a single randomized trial or large non-randomized trial
Level C	Consensus of opinion of experts or small studies, retrospective studies or registries
Level D	Data derived from clinical experience

Class of Recommendations			
Class I	Evidence and/or general agreement that a given treatment or procedure is beneficial, useful or effective. It is recommended.		
Class IIa	Evidence is in favor of efficacy/usefulness and should be considered.		
Class IIb	Efficacy/usefulness is less well established, and recommendation may be considered.		
Class III	Evidence and/or general agreement that a given treatment or procedure is not beneficial, useful or effective and in some cases may cause harm. Not recommended.		



© 2019 by Knowledge Source Pvt. Ltd. N-460, Tarapore Towers, Off New Link Road, Oshiwara, Andheri (West), Mumbai, Maharashtra, India.

All rights reserved.

This product, consisting of the printed book, is protected by copyright. No part of this book may be reproduced in any form or by any means, including photocopying, or utilized by any information storage and retrieval system without written permission from the copyright owner.

The publisher is not responsible (as a matter of product liability, negligence, or otherwise) for any injury resulting from any material contained herein. This publication contains information relating to pharmacology that should not be construed as specific instructions for individual patients. Manufacturers' product information and package inserts should be reviewed for current information, including contraindications, dosages, and precautions. All products/brands/names/processes cited in this book are the properties of their respective owners. Reference herein to any specific commercial products, processes, or services by trade name, trademark, manufacturer, or otherwise is purely for academic purposes and does not constitute or imply endorsement, recommendation, or favoring by the publisher. The views and opinions of authors expressed herein do not necessarily state or reflect those of the publisher and shall not be used for advertising or product endorsement purposes.

The information provided here is for educational and informative purposes only and should not be considered as offering any medical advice whatsoever. For further information and clarity, the reader may refer to the original source of the information, as stated in the appendix of the work. Although great care has been taken in compiling, summarizing the article to confirm the accuracy of the information presented and to describe generally accepted practice. Having said so, the authors, editors and publishers are not responsible for errors or omissions or inaccuracy or for any other consequences from application of the information in this book and make no warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the currency, completeness, or accuracy of the contents of the publication. Application of this information in a particular situation remains the professional responsibility of the practitioner. Readers are urged to confirm that the information, especially with regard to drug dose/usage, complies with current legislation and standards of practice.

In no event will publisher, authors, its affiliates or its licensors be liable to its reader or any other party for (i) any special, indirect, incidental, reliance, exemplary, or consequential damages; or (ii) for any other liabilities arising from any damages, fines, costs or expenses, including those relating to loss, unavailability, corruption, disclosure or misuse of data (including that relating to or arising from a personal data breach) or loss of profits, or for inability to use the licensed materials, in all cases, to any party, even if publisher, its affiliates or its licensors have been advised of the possibility of such damages, fines, costs, expenses and other liabilities, or the same are reasonably foreseeable. In no event shall publisher's, its author, its affiliates' or its licensors' liability for any damages or loss to reader and/or any other party in the aggregate exceed the cost of book paid to publisher for your use of the licensed materials hereunder in the twelve (12) months preceding the claim.

Please consult full prescribing information before issuing prescription for any product mentioned in the publication. The publisher has made every effort to trace copyright holders for borrowed material. If they have inadvertently overlooked any, they will be pleased to make the necessary arrangements at the first opportunity.

Published by Knowledge Source Pvt. Ltd., Mumbai, India.

Printed and bound at Hi-Tech Printing Services Pvt Ltd., Mumbai, India.



CONTENTS

2019 Recommendations for the Management of Thyroid Dysfunction in Pregnancy
Maternal Hypothyroidism
Maternal Hyperthyroidism
Hyperemesis Gravidarum and Hyperthyroidism
Autoimmune Thyroid Disease in Pregnancy
Thyroid Nodules in Pregnancy
Postpartum Thyroiditis
Iodine Requirement in Pregnancy
Screening for Thyroid Dysfunction During Pregnancy 44
Thyroid Disorders and Infertility
Summary of Recommendations
References





2019 RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE MANAGEMENT OF THYROID DYSFUNCTION IN PREGNANCY

Introduction

Pregnancy results in a number of important physiological and hormonal changes that alter thyroid function mainly due to the influence of two main hormones: human chorionic gonadotropin (HCG) and estrogen.¹ There is a change in the level of thyroxine-binding globulin (TBG), total thyroid-hormone level and thyroid stimulating hormone (TSH) during normal pregnancy.² The thyroid gland increases in size (by about 10-15%) during pregnancy and the half-life of TBG increases from 15 min to 3 days and concentration increases 3 times by 20 weeks.³ For the first 10-12 weeks of pregnancy, the fetus is completely dependent on the mother for the production of thyroid hormone. By the end of the 1st trimester, the fetus's thyroid begins to produce its own hormone. The fetus, however, remains dependent on the mother for ingestion of adequate amounts of iodine, which is essential to make the thyroid hormones.⁴

World Health Organization has revised the reference of Median Urinary Iodine (MUI) for adequate iodine nutrition in pregnancy from 150 to 250 $\mu g/L$ and the Recommended Dietary Allowance (RDA) for iodine in pregnancy from 200 to 250 $\mu g/L$.

Median Urinary lodine (μg/L)	lodine Intake
<150	Insufficient
150-249	Adequate
250-499	Above requirements
>500	Excessive

Over the past several years, it has been proven that maternal thyroid disorders influence the outcome of mother and fetus, during and also after pregnancy. About 2-5% of pregnant women suffer from any variety of thyroid disorder.³

Thyroid hormone is required for normal neuronal migration, myelination, synaptic transmission and plasticity during fetal and early postnatal life. Iodine deficiency during pregnancy can cause maternal and fetal hypothyroxinemia resulting in irreversible brain damage with mental retardation and neurologic abnormalities.^{5,6}

Maternal iodine deficiency also affects pregnancy outcomes and is associated with a higher incidence of miscarriage, stillbirths, abortions and congenital abnormalities.^{2,7}

The 2019 Recommendations for the Management of Thyroid Dysfunction in Pregnancy apprise the readers about the different aspects of thyroid disorders in pregnancy and their management. Each topic has clinical evidence followed by the recommendations of the committee. The level of evidence of recommendation is mentioned in a bracket against each recommendation. All recommendations are summarized at the end of the document.

MATERNAL HYPOTHYROIDISM

Maternal and Fetal Aspects

Hypothyroidism is a disorder commonly encountered in pregnancy. Overt hypothyroidism is defined as an increase in serum TSH (usually >10 mIU/L) associated with a decreased concentration of thyroxine, as a result of negative feedback. On the other hand, subclinical hypothyroidism is an increase in serum TSH (usually 4-10 mIU/L) associated with normal concentrations of serum thyroxine and triiodothyronine.⁸

It is now well established that not only overt, but also subclinical thyroid dysfunction has significant adverse effects on pregnancy and fetal development. The adverse pregnancy outcomes include, miscarriage, pregnancy-induced hypertension and its more severe form, pre-eclampsia, as well as placental abruption, anemia, postpartum hemorrhage and increased fetal mortality. These obstetric complications contribute to the overall increase in frequency of adverse neonatal outcomes, which include preterm birth, low birthweight, increased admission to neonatal intensive care and increased perinatal morbidity and mortality.⁹⁻¹⁴

Kooistra *et al.*¹⁵ studied 108 neonates born to mothers with serum free thyroxine (fT4) levels below the 10th percentile at 12 weeks gestation. Compared with control subjects, these infants had decreased neonatal behavioral assessment scores at three weeks of age. Pop *et al.*¹⁶ studied 220 healthy infants and found that having maternal serum fT4 levels below the 10th percentile at 12 weeks gestation was a significant risk for impaired psychomotor development at 10 months of age. A similar result was observed by Kasatkina *et al.*¹⁷

Iodine deficiency significantly raises the risk of still births and abortion amongst pregnant women and also leads to decreased availability

of iodine to the fetus. It retards neurologic development in the fetal stage and also impairs cognitive development thereby leading to learning disability and lowered achievement motivation in later stages of childhood. 18,19

Some of the causes of maternal and fetal hypothyroidism are:10,20

Maternal (overt, subclinical)

- Autoimmunity
- Post-thyroidectomy

Fetal

- Congenital
- Thyroid-binding inhibitory immunoglobulin (TBII)
- Antithyroid drugs
- Prematurity

Maternal and Fetal

- lodine deficiency (severe, mild/moderate)
- TBII

Timely treatment of maternal hypothyroidism has shown to reduce the risk of neurodevelopmental deficits in the offspring. The stage of development during which the lack of T4 in the fetus is most detrimental for neurodevelopment, is assumed to be the 1st trimester ²¹

Epidemiology

In general, the incidence of overt hypothyroidism during pregnancy ranges from 0.2-2.5% and subclinical hypothyroidism from 2-7%, while thyroid antibodies are present in as high as 60% of women in the reproductive age group ^{2,3,11,22-26}

Dhanwal *et al.*²⁷ concluded from an epidemiological study of 11 cities from 9 states in India that there is a high prevalence of hypothyroidism (13.13%) in India, majority being subclinical in pregnant women during the 1st trimester.

Diagnosis

It is difficult to diagnose hypothyroidism during pregnancy, due to nonspecific presenting features like asthenia, constipation, lethargy, etc., which may be masked by existing obstetric symptoms (increase in weight, altered appetite). Symptoms like cold intolerance and bradycardia are more specific. 11,23

Because of the nonspecific nature of presentation, hypothyroidism needs to be diagnosed by thyroid function tests. An elevated TSH indicates primary hypothyroidism, and serum T4 levels will help to categorize this as either overt or subclinical hypothyroidism. Thyroid antibodies may be measured to confirm Hashimoto's thyroiditis, which is the most common cause of hypothyroidism in pregnancy.²³

As all pregnant women have raised TBG levels, the serum T4 level cannot distinguish thyrotoxicosis from euthyroidism. The normal non-pregnant total T4 range (5–12 μ g/dL) therefore should be multiplied 1.5 times, to obtain appropriate ranges for the 2nd and 3rd trimesters. Hence, monitoring of maternal thyroid function requires measurement of serum total T4 levels and a careful interpretation of TSH levels.^{28,29}

Serum fT4 levels are frequently determined in order to bypass the changes in TBG serum levels. However, fT4 determined by commercial assays may be insensitive due to the changes in serum albumin and TBG leading to false readings in the presence of high TBG.

Due to ethnic differences and geographical variations in populations, 2011 American Thyroid Association (ATA) and 2012 Endocrine Society guidelines recommended that the normal range of TSH should be determined locally for each population. The recommended upper TSH value in the 1st trimester in both the 2011 and the 2012 guidelines was 2.50 mIU/L and 3.00 mIU/L in 2nd and 3rd trimester. In the latest 2017 ATA thyroid and pregnancy guidelines, 19 studies published upper normal TSH limits (defined as the 97.5th percentile) ranging from 2.15 mIU/L to 4.68 mIU/L. A universal TSH cutoff

distinguishing the upper range of normal from the lower range of abnormal does not exist.

The 2017 ATA thyroid and pregnancy guidelines recommended that an upper reference limit (URL) of 4.0 mIU/L can be used if internal or transferable pregnancy-specific reference ranges of TSH are not available. However, a review of the 19 studies referenced in the 2017 ATA thyroid and pregnancy guidelines revealed that only 5 of 19 of the papers cited, reported an upper limit of normal ≥4.0 mIU/L. Out of the five largest studies cited (each including more than 5000 pregnant women), only one reported an upper limit of normal exceeding 3.5 mIU/L.

A 2016 study by Rajput *et al.*³⁰ on the trimester-specific reference interval for thyroid hormones during pregnancy conducted at a tertiary care hospital in Haryana, India also concluded that existing results for trimester-specific reference intervals for thyroid hormones are inconsistent and cannot be extrapolated due to differences in ethnicity, maternal iodine status, laboratory assay method, and rigor for selection of reference population. Thus, the establishment of reference intervals in each region is of great importance.³⁰

To ensure that most women with subclinical hypothyroidism are appropriately diagnosed, a 2018 editorial by Kalra *et al.*³¹ concluded that recent 2017 recommendation of ATA of a revised URL for TSH of 4.0 mIU/L is high and should instead be 3.0 mIU/L in the 1st trimester and 3.5 in 2nd and 3rd trimester.

Due to heterogenicity in study methodology, ethnic differences and geographical variations in populations, there is a need for a nation-wide study. Until then, it is recommended to follow lower cut-off considering potential benefits of Levothyroxine in comparison with its minimal risk.

It is recommended that all pregnant women should be screened at 1st antenatal visit by measuring TSH levels. TSH cut-off should be lower rather than keeping it on 4.0 mIU/L. However, the trimester specific TSH cut-off recommended are:

1st trimester: 2.5 mIU/L;
2nd trimester: 3.0 mIU/L;
3rd trimester: 3.0 mIU/L.

The Endocrine Society (USA) guidelines recommend "caution in the interpretation of serum fT4 levels during pregnancy and also that each laboratory should establish trimester-specific reference ranges for pregnant women."^{28,29,32} Similarly, there are no clear reference ranges for serum levels of TSH in pregnancy. Caution is also warranted while interpreting TSH values.

Several factors, including a negative feedback because of elevated T3 and T4 and elevated circulating HCG concentrations influence the TSH levels.²³ The normal values of TSH are lower in pregnancy than in non-pregnant adults and may be suppressed to the so-called thyrotoxic levels in normal pregnant women, especially in the 1st trimester ³³

A February 2019 report published in the *International Journal* of *Gynecology & Obsterics* summarized that pregnancy impacts the functioning of the thyroid gland profoundly and is associated with a 10–40% increase in the size of the gland (iodine-replete areas show greater increase), a 50% increase in the production of thyroxine (T4) and triiodothyronine (T3), and a 50% increase in the daily requirement of iodine. These physiological changes can render a pregnant, iodine-deficient, euthyroid woman in the 1st trimester, hypothyroid during the later stages of pregnancy.³⁴

The report further summarized that all patients found to have overt hypothyroidism should be treated with oral Levothyroxine (other preparations are not recommended) and both overt and subclinical hypothyroidism patients should be followed up with serum TSH levels every 4 weeks up to 16–20 weeks of gestation and then at least once between 26 and 32 weeks.³⁴

Euthyroid women who are thyroid autoantibody positive also require the same monitoring during pregnancy as they have increased propensity to develop hypothyroidism during this period. During pregnancy, there is also a higher risk of overt and subclinical hypothyroidism in women who are positive for thyroid antibodies before conception. The presence of thyroid autoantibodies is relatively high in women of childbearing age. A nearly 2-fold increase in spontaneous pregnancy loss in euthyroid pregnant women tested for thyroid antibodies has been demonstrated in several studies, including a meta-analysis.³⁵

There is evidence of the potential association of thyroid autoantibodies, particularly thyroid peroxidase antibodies (TPOAb), and increased risk of pregnancy loss and preterm delivery even in euthyroid women. Given the potential association of thyroid autoimmunity and adverse pregnancy outcomes, it is of prime importance to screen pregnant women for thyroid autoimmunity and to manage thyroid antibody in euthyroid women during pregnancy, when necessary.³⁶

Management

Given the increased risk for adverse obstetrical and neonatal outcomes in untreated patients, it is prudent to treat all pregnant women who have hypothyroidism. Also, the 2017 guidelines of the American Thyroid Association stated that insufficient evidence exists to conclusively determine whether Levothyroxine therapy decreases pregnancy loss risk in TPOAb positive euthyroid women who are newly pregnant; the guidelines further recommended that administration of Levothyroxine to TPOAb positive euthyroid pregnant women with a history of loss may be considered given its potential benefits in comparison with its minimal risk.³⁷

Levothyroxine, the synthetic form of thyroxine, is routinely used as the primary form of thyroid hormone replacement in the management of hypothyroidism, a condition that affects up to 7% of the general population.³⁸

All of the most recent guidelines of major endocrine societies recommend Levothyroxine monotherapy for first line use in hypothyroidism.³⁹ Levothyroxine use is monitored with thyroid blood tests, the results of which depend partly on the stability of circulating thyroid hormone levels after oral ingestion. Fluctuating thyroid test results require more frequent adjustments in Levothyroxine dose. In turn, constantly adjusting a patient's Levothyroxine dose requires greater follow-up monitoring; thus, there has been substantial interest in ensuring that patients are given the appropriate instructions for taking their Levothyroxine, to allow the medication to be absorbed as consistently as possible.⁴⁰

The need to adjust Levothyroxine dose manifests itself as early as at 4-8 weeks of gestation, therefore justifying the adjustment of Levothyroxine replacement to ensure that maternal euthyroidism is maintained during early gestation.⁴¹

Dosing of Levothyroxine

There are several possible explanations for an increased need for T4 during pregnancy including increment of absorption and distribution of thyroxine due to gravid uterus and mass of fetal placental unit and increase in serum concentration of TBG that is a consequence of an estrogen-induced increase in the glycosylation of TBG and leads to decreased hepatic clearance of this protein. The average full replacement dose of Levothyroxine in nonpregnant patients with overt hypothyroidism is 1.6-2.0 μ g/kg/day. 28.42-44

Most researchers have recommended that:

- The target TSH levels should be \leq 2.5 mIU/L in 1st trimester (or 3 mIU/L in the 2nd and 3rd trimester). 16,26,32
- In women already taking Levothyroxine, 2 additional doses per week of the current Levothyroxine dose, given as one extra dose twice weekly with several days separation, may be started as soon as pregnancy is confirmed.
- Pregnant women with subclinical hypothyroidism (serum TSH concentration above the upper limit of the reference range

with a normal free T4) should be started with 50-100 μ g/day of Levothyroxine. Free T4 and TSH levels should be tested every 6 weeks. ^{3,26,28,48-50}

- Patients with pre-existing hypothyroidism should have their Levothyroxine dose increased by 25-50 μ g/day as soon as pregnancy is confirmed. Patients should have their TSH levels assessed as soon as possible after conception, and again at 8-12 weeks and at 20 weeks of gestation. The target TSH level should be \leq 2.5 mIU/L.^{26,32,50}
- According to Kung et al.²⁹ pregnant patients with pre-existing hypothyroidism require a 40-50% increase in their daily Levothyroxine dosage to maintain euthyroidism.
- A similar finding has been seen by Unnikrishnan et al.²⁶ who suggested a 25-47% increase in Levothyroxine dose during pregnancy.
- Post-delivery, the patient should be reverted back to the prepregnant dosage and TSH levels should be rechecked after 6 weeks.^{26,50}

On the same lines, it is emphasized that women with thyroid autoimmunity who are euthyroid in the early stages of pregnancy, are at risk of developing hypothyroidism and should be monitored for TSH at least once in every trimester, and at least up to the 2nd trimester. Levothyroxine therapy can be considered in euthyroid pregnant women with TPOAb positive with a history of pregnancy loss.^{6,51-54}

Management of Subclinical Hypothyroidism in Pregnancy

Data on treatment outcomes in subclinical hypothyroid pregnant women are conflicting. A meta-analysis of 14 RCTs (*n*=1918 women) concluded that Levothyroxine supplementation significantly reduced the miscarriage rate, gestational diabetes, and gestational hypertension.⁵⁵

On the other hand, a randomized trial (n=21,846) showed that treatment for hypothyroidism in pregnant women did not improve cognitive function in their children.⁵⁶

In subclinical hypothyroidism, pregnant women with TSH level >10 mIU/L and women with TSH level 4-10 mIU/L with positive TPOAb status must always be treated. Pregnant women with TSH level 4-10 mIU/L with TPOAb negative status can be considered for treatment. There is scarcity of data on pregnant women with TSH levels 2.5-4 mIU/L and they may also be treated if they are TPOAb positive. TPOAb negative women with TSH <4.0 mIU/L do not require treatment. However, in these cases, the treatment decision varies as per clinician's experience and is still controversial. Evaluation of TPOAb status for deciding the treatment also depends on availability of the test and affordability by the patient.



Recommendations

Management of Hypothyroidism During Pregnancy and Postpartum

During Pregnancy

- 1. The trimester specific TSH cut-off recommended are: (IIa/B)
 - 1st trimester: 2.5 mIU/L;2nd trimester: 3.0 mIU/L;
 - 3rd trimester: 3.0 mIU/L.
- 2. For overt hypothyroidism, Levothyroxine dose to be 1.6-2.0 μg/kg/day. (I/B)
- 3. Maintain the target TSH levels \leq 2.5 mIU/L. (I/B)
- 4. Patients with pre-existing hypothyroidism, in whom thyroid assessment cannot be done immediately, should have their Levothyroxine dose increased by 30% as soon as pregnancy is confirmed. Patients should have their TSH levels assessed as soon as possible after conception, and at 6 weeks interval till delivery. (I/A)

Monitoring

- Regular TSH monitoring (approximately every 4-6 weeks until mid-gestation, and at least once nearing 28 weeks gestation) of patients with overt hypothyroidism and subclinical hypothyroidism should be done. (I/B)
- 2. TPOAb testing in pregnancy should be done only once. (IIa/B)

Postpartum

- Postpartum, in patients with pre-existing hypothyroidism: Post-delivery, the patient should be reverted to the prepregnancy dosage and TSH levels should be rechecked after 6 weeks. (I/A)
- 2. Patients with newly diagnosed hypothyroidism in pregnancy: Some women in whom Levothyroxine is initiated during pregnancy, may not require Levothyroxine postpartum. Such women are candidates for discontinuing Levothyroxine, especially when the Levothyroxine dose is ≤50 µg/day. If Levothyroxine is discontinued, serum TSH should be evaluated in ~6 weeks. Women with thyroid autoimmunity need annual monitoring with TSH. (I/B)

Management of Subclinical Hypothyroidism in Pregnancy

- Patients with subclinical hypothyroidism to be started on 50- μ g/day of Levothyroxine. (IIa/B)
- Levothyroxine therapy is recommended for:
 - Women with a TSH >10.0 mIU/L (I/C)
 - TPOAb positive women with a TSH between 4 mIU/L and 10.0 mIU/L (I/B)
- Levothyroxine therapy can be considered for:
 - TPOAb negative women with a TSH between 4 mIU/L and 10.0 mIU/L (IIa/B)
 - TPOAb positive women with a TSH between 2.5 mIU/L and 4 mIU/L (IIa/B)

MATERNAL HYPERTHYROIDISM

Thyroid disease is the second most common endocrine disorder after diabetes in pregnancy. Thyroid disease poses a substantial challenge on the physiology of pregnant women and has significant maternal and fetal implications. Research shows during pregnancy, the size of the thyroid gland increases by 10% in countries with adequate iodine stores and by approximately 20-40% in countries with iodine deficiency. During pregnancy, thyroid hormone production increases by around 50% along with a similar increase in total daily iodine requirements. Thyroid dysfunction in pregnant women including hypothyroidism and hyperthyroidism requires close monitoring and treatment as warranted. Occasionally, pregnancy may be complicated by thyroid nodules and thyroid cancer requiring further intervention.³⁷

Overt hyperthyroidism during pregnancy may be referred to as suppressed (<0.1 mIU/L) or undetectable (<0.01) serum TSH value and elevated thyroid hormone levels that exceed the normal range for pregnancy.^{57,58}

The prevalence of hyperthyroidism in pregnancy has been found to be about 0.2% in different studies. The most common cause is Graves' disease.⁵⁹⁻⁶³

Other uncommon etiologies of hyperthyroxinemia in pregnancy are 64-66

Intrinsic Thyroid Disease	Gestational Thyrotoxicosis
Toxic adenomaSubacute thyroiditislatrogenic hyperthyroidism	Nausea/vomitingMultigravidaHyperemesis gravidarumHydatidiform mole

Maternal, fetal, and neonatal morbidity and mortality are significantly higher in patients with uncontrolled hyperthyroidism. Maternal morbidity includes a higher incidence of toxemia, still birth, preeclampsia, premature delivery, placenta abruptio, congestive heart failure, and thyroid crisis. In some cases, anemia and infections may also be seen.^{14,60}

Signs and symptoms of Graves' disease in pregnancy are similar to those in affected nonpregnant women. However, some of these symptoms may be synonymous with those seen in normal pregnancy such as heat intolerance, shortness of breath, insomnia, slightly elevated pulse rate, and decreased exercise tolerance. Goitre is almost always present. Careful examination of the eyes may reveal signs of exophthalmopathy.

Usually there is exacerbation of symptoms during the 1st trimester with reduced severity during the second half of pregnancy and symptoms may worsen again during the postpartum period.⁶⁷

Autoimmune thyroiditis occurs in up to 10% of women and can present with both a hyperthyroid phase of Hashimoto's thyroiditis and silent thyroiditis. Postpartum thyroiditis (PPT) occurs in up to 10% of all pregnancies and may have a hyperthyroid phase. It may begin between 6 weeks to 6 months after delivery, and occasionally, as long as 1 year later. It may also be triggered by a miscarriage occurring as early as 6 weeks. Because the hyperthyroid phase of thyroiditis is often followed by a hypothyroid phase, and because hypothyroidism is an important risk for abnormal fetal development, careful sequential monitoring is necessary to detect and treat the hypothyroid phase of this illness.⁶⁸⁻⁷⁰

Routine screening of all women for PPT is not justified. Women who have type 1 diabetes or are TPOAb positive during the 1st trimester or have postpartum depression should have their TSH monitored at 3- and 6-months postpartum.

A syndrome, referred to as 'gestational transient thyrotoxicosis' (GTT), has to be differentiated from Graves' disease, as the course of both conditions, the fetal risks associated with them, and the management and follow-up of both entities, are different. Patients usually present in the mid-to late-1st trimester, often with hyperemesis. Usually classic hyperthyroid symptoms are absent or minimal, except for weight loss. Differentiation of Graves' disease from non-autoimmune GTT is supported by evidence of diffuse goitre and autoimmunity like presence of TSH receptor antibodies (TRAb). 4,65,71-73

- Gestational transient thyrotoxicosis should be differentiated from Graves' hyperthyroidism in pregnancy.
- In case of subnormal serum TSH during pregnancy, hyperthyroidism must be distinguished from both normal physiology during pregnancy and hyperemesis gravidarum (HG).
- Diagnosis of Graves' disease is supported by evidence of diffuse goitre and autoimmunity, like presence of TRAb.

Fetal Thyroid Function

The fetus is dependent on the small supply of thyroxine (T4) from the mother until 10-12 weeks of gestation. When the fetal thyroid gland starts secreting thyroid hormones by 20 weeks of gestation, the fetal thyroid gland becomes responsive to TSH from its own pituitary gland. TSH does not cross the placenta; however, clinically significant amounts of maternal T4 do cross the placenta. In neonates with congenital hypothyroidism, enough maternal thyroid hormone crosses the placenta to prevent stigmata of hypothyroidism at birth and to maintain umbilical cord blood thyroid hormone levels at near 50% of normal. Antithyroid drugs, such as methimazole and propylthiouracil, also cross the placenta and therefore serve as treatment for both maternal and fetal hyperthyroidism. 28,60,74,75

Neonatal morbidity in maternal hyperthyroidism includes small for gestational age neonates, intrauterine growth retardation (IUGR), low birth weight (LBW) infants, and prematurity.

Globally, in mothers with a good control of hyperthyroidism, the relative risk of fetal complications is only increased two-fold, compared with a nine-fold relative risk increase for untreated hyperthyroid mothers.

Diagnosis

When the diagnosis of Graves' disease has not been established before pregnancy, the disorder is not always readily suspected clinically. Women with Graves' disease seeking future pregnancy should be counseled regarding the complexity of disease management during future gestation, birth defects with antithyroid drug use, risks and benefits of all treatment options, and the patient's desired timeline to conception.

Free thyroxine determination or calculation of the free thyroxine index (fT4I) (using total thyroxine levels and a test for assessing TBG, such as resin uptake) are routine tests in most clinical laboratories. Almost every patient with Graves' disease has elevated fT4 concentrations or fT4I.

A suppressed TSH value in the presence of a high fT4 or fT4l confirms the diagnosis of hyperthyroidism. In about 15% of normal pregnant women, a low or suppressed serum TSH is present in the 1st trimester of pregnancy. In some unusual situations, the serum fT4 may be in the upper limit of normal or be slightly elevated, in which case, the determination of fT3 and the fT3I will confirm diagnosis of hyperthyroidism. Thyroid peroxidase antibodies or thyroid antimicrosomal antibodies, markers of thyroid autoimmune disease, are elevated in most patients with Graves' disease and its determination is indicated in patients in whom the etiology of hyperthyroidism is in doubt.⁶⁴

Upto 60% of women with hyperemesis gravidarum have a subnormal TSH and nearly 50% have an elevated fT4 concentration. Most patients with Graves' disease will have detectable TRAb.

TSH receptor antibodies are present in a majority of patients with Graves' disease. Measurement of TRAb may also help to distinguish Graves' disease from gestational thyrotoxicosis in the 1st trimester as they are negative in gestational hyperthyroidism. Because Graves' disease tends to undergo immunological remission after the late 2nd trimester, detection of TRAb may depend upon gestational age at measurement.²⁸

Fetal Hyperthyroidism

Fetal or neonatal hyperthyroidism occurs in 1–5% of pregnancies with active or inactive Graves' disease. Fetal and neonatal hyperthyroidism is usually produced by transplacental passage of thyroid-stimulating immunoglobulins. The passage of immunoglobulins and the potential for fetal hyperthyroidism become clinically significant at the end of the 2nd trimester. Most commonly, the thyroid-stimulating immunoglobulins are a component of active maternal Graves' disease. However, such antibodies may continue to be produced after ablation of the thyroid by surgery, radioiodine therapy or by the immune mechanisms of Hashimoto's thyroiditis.⁷⁶⁻⁷⁸

Thyroid-stimulating immunoglobulin levels \geq 35% and TSH receptor binding inhibitory immunoglobulin levels \geq 40% have been associated with fetal thyrotoxicosis. If either antibody titer is suspiciously high, a careful fetal ultrasound examination should be performed. In the presence of fetal tachycardia (>160/min) and goitre, fetal thyrotoxicosis should be suspected.⁷⁸⁻⁸²

Other findings associated with fetal hyperthyroidism include IUGR, craniosynostosis, premature skeletal maturation, cardiac failure, and hydrops.⁴⁴

The necessity of cordocentesis to confirm the diagnosis in the clinical setting of fetal tachycardia and a mother with either active or previously treated Graves' disease is controversial.⁷⁹ It can be considered if the diagnosis of fetal thyroid disease is not reasonably certain from the clinical data and fetal goitre is detected in women taking antithyroid drugs to help determine whether the fetus is hyperthyroid or hypothyroid.

A minority of newborns from mothers with Graves' disease develop transient central hypothyroidism. In these cases, the fT4 level may be elevated at birth, indicating fetal hyperthyroidism.^{79,80}

In neonatal hyperthyroidism serum T3 and fT3 are higher, and serum TSH level is lower than the normal range of the same gestational age. The measurement of serum thyrotropin receptor antibodies can be important for the early differential diagnosis.⁸⁰

Management of Overt Maternal Hyperthyroidism

Antithyroid drugs (ATD)

The treatment of choice for hyperthyroidism in pregnancy is antithyroid drugs (ATD) of which thionamides (propylthiouracil, methimazole, carbimazole) are the most commonly used. They inhibit thyroid hormone synthesis by blocking iodination of the tyrosine molecule. Because these drugs block the synthesis, but not the release of thyroid hormone, the clinical response to thionamides is not immediate. In fact, a clinical response to thionamides does not occur until colloid stores are depleted. Therefore, the time required to achieve control of the thyrotoxicosis is variable and depends on the amount of colloid stored in the thyroid gland. Commonly, the patient notices some initial clinical improvement after the first week of therapy and approaches euthyroidism by 4-6 weeks of therapy. Propylthiouracil (PTU) also blocks the conversion of T4 to T3. Many physicians recommend the use of PTU rather than methimazole (MMI) because MMI may be teratogenic. There have been numerous

case reports describing cutis aplasia and congenital abnormalities (choanal atresia, gastrointestinal, and facial) in pregnancies treated with methimazole. Although a causal relationship between methimazole and cutis aplasia or the spectrum of birth defects is not certain, the reports have led to the avoidance of methimazole in early pregnancy. However, if allergy or intolerance occurs with PTU therapy, it is recommended that carbimazole/methimazole be used as substitution therapy. Propylthiouracil is the preferred drug in the 1st trimester 44,66,83-87

 Propylthiouracil is recommended during the 1st trimester followed by a switch to methimazole/carbimazole beginning in the 2nd trimester.

Dosage and monitoring

The initial dose of ATD depends on the severity of the disease. Propylthiouracil is usually initiated at 100-150 mg/8h (or MMI 20 mg or carbimazole 15 mg in divided doses) guided by maternal T4 levels. To avoid fetal hypothyroidism, the lowest dose possible to keep maternal T4 in the high normal range should be used. Once ATDs are started, the patient should be monitored every 3-4 weeks during gestation and the dose adjusted accordingly. Monitoring consists of assessing maternal pulse, weight gain, thyroid size and measurements of total T4 (TT4) or fT4 and TSH with the recommended therapeutic target being TT4: 12-18 µg/dL (or fT4, 2-2.5 ng/dL). The recommended range for TSH in patients on ATDs has been suggested to be 0.1-0.4 mIU/L. Monitoring only by TSH is useful in late gestation when the disease is controlled.

After control of thyrotoxicosis, the dosage of PTU should be decreased to 50 mg four times a day. If the patient remains clinically euthyroid, the PTU dosage could be decreased to 150 mg/day and then, after 3 weeks, to 50 mg twice a day. Pregnant women with thyrotoxicosis should be maintained on as low a dosage of PTU as possible, preferably <100 mg/day.

The fetus should be monitored for signs of hypothyroidism by clinical examination for growth and fetal heart rate for baseline bradycardia. 44,66,83-87

Antithyroid medications can be continued postpartum as there is minimal excretion of these drugs into breast milk. The American Academy of Pediatrics and WHO support the compatibility of breastfeeding and all antithyroid medications.

- In women on a low dose of MMI (<5-10 mg/day) or PTU (<100-200 mg/day), ATD may be stopped. Such patients should be monitored every 1-2 weeks to assess maternal and fetal thyroid status.
- Furtheron, in pregnant patients taking ATDs, TRAb testing is recommended. If patient requires treatment through midpregnancy, a repeat determination of TRAb is recommended again at weeks 18-22, and in late pregnancy.

Other adverse effects

The most common complication associated with thionamide therapy tends to occur within the first 4 weeks of therapy, affecting approximately 2% of patients. It includes a mild, occasionally purpuric, rash, pruritus, drug fever, and nausea. Agranulocytosis is an idiosyncratic reaction that occurs during treatment with thionamides and is rare, affecting approximately 0.5% of the treated population. A leukocyte count should be obtained before initiation of thionamide therapy. 44,66,83-87

Beta-blockers

Beta-adrenergic blockers inhibit conversion of T4 to T3 and can be used as an adjunctive treatment to antithyroid medications to reduce tachycardia, palpitations, and tremors. Concerns have been raised, however, because the use of beta-blocking agents during pregnancy has been associated with adverse outcomes, including small placenta, IUGR, neonatal respiratory distress, impaired responses to anoxic

stress, and postnatal bradycardia, hypothermia, and hypoglycemia. Hence, beta-blockers have not been recommended for long term treatment of thyrotoxicosis during pregnancy. Propranolol 20–40 mg orally every 8-12 hours or atenolol, 50–100 mg/day may be used for the rapid control of thyrotoxicosis or while awaiting response to the antithyroid medications or surgery.^{44,83,85}

lodide

Low-dose iodide (6–40 mg/day of potassium iodide) has been used, leading to improvement in maternal thyroid function and normal neonatal outcome, but because of the risk of fetal goitre, iodide use is not recommended ^{66,78}

Surgery

Subtotal or total thyroidectomy is indicated when, for any reason, ATDs fail to control the hyperthyroid disease even on large doses. The appropriate time is the 2nd trimester. Ideally, surgery requires previous pharmacological treatment to normalize thyroid function.^{44,66}

Radioactive iodine therapy

During pregnancy ¹³¹I is contraindicated because of the possible teratogenic effects of radiation. After ¹³¹I ablative therapy, effective contraception postponing is recommended for at least 3 months, and some recommend postponing conception for 1 year. Inadvertent treatment nevertheless may occur, raising the question of what information should be given to the mother. This inadvertent exposure is most likely in the 1st trimester, the crucial period of organogenesis, when the patient does not yet realize that she is pregnant. However, the consequence of inadvertent administration of 5-10 mCi of ¹³¹I to pregnant women shows that hypothyroidism occurs in only 3% of the fetuses. Exposure after 12 weeks can induce thyroid ablation, requiring intrauterine thyroid hormone replacement and lifelong therapy for hypothyroidism. ^{28,44,66,78,85}

Different clinical scenarios in management of maternal Graves' disease are:61,80

- 1) Pregnancy in active Graves' disease: Continuing with an ATD is recommended. To determine whether the fetus is at risk of having hyperthyroidism, TRAb titers should be assessed in the 3rd trimester (preferably by bioassay) to confirm they are of the stimulating variety.
- 2) New diagnosis of Graves' disease during pregnancy: Treatment should be started with an ATD as soon as the diagnosis is made.
- 3) Relapse during early pregnancy in a woman with a past history of Graves' disease: In this event, medication should be restarted. When evaluating such patients, the normal physiological increase in T4 plasma concentrations during the 1st trimester should be borne in mind

Pregnancy after a previous ablative treatment (surgery or radioiodine): In these cases, reassessment of TRAb levels at the beginning of pregnancy is recommended and if elevated, repeat testing should occur at weeks 18-22 to determine the chance of fetal or postnatal hyper- or hypothyroidism, as maternal thyroid function is normal on T4 replacement therapy.

When positive TSHR-stimulating Ab is found, several precautionary measures should be initiated, as a hyperthyroid fetus in a euthyroid mother is possible. In this condition the fetal pulse must be monitored and should not be tachycardic (>160 bpm). If tachycardia is detected, it is reasonable to initiate PTU 100-200 mg/8h (to control fetal hyperthyroidism), as well as to continue Levothyroxine supplementation to maintain maternal euthyroidism.

Subclinical Hyperthyroidism

Patients with subclinical hyperthyroidism have a normal serum fT4 level and a serum TSH level below the reference range (0.1–0.45 mIU/L). Among pregnant women, the prevalence of this diagnosis is 1.7%. Studies have demonstrated that subclinical hyperthyroidism

is not associated with adverse pregnancy outcomes and does not warrant treatment.⁴⁵

Management of Fetal Hyperthyroidism

Once fetal hyperthyroidism is diagnosed, treatment should be PTU 100–400 mg/day or methimazole 10–20 mg/day given to the mother. The fetus should be re-evaluated for clinical improvement (heart rate, goitre resolution) by ultrasound in 2 weeks and appropriate dose adjustment should be done.⁶⁴

As soon as the fetal heart rate normalizes, ATD dose should be reduced systemically with frequent monitoring of fetal heart rate to maintain it in the normal range. For previously ablated hyperthyroid mothers, Levothyroxine therapy may need to be increased if hypothyroxinemia develops while treating fetal hyperthyroidism with PTU.^{79,83}



Recommendations

- 1. In case of subnormal serum TSH during pregnancy, hyperthyroidism must be distinguished from both normal physiology during pregnancy, and HG due to its adverse effects on the mother and fetus. Diagnosis of Graves' disease is supported by evidence of diffuse goitre and autoimmunity, like presence of TRAb. (I/A)
- 2. For overt hyperthyroidism diagnosed during pregnancy, thionamides are the treatment of choice. Start treatment immediately with PTU, in case of allergy or intolerance, carbimazole/methimazole can be substituted. Propylthiouracil is the preferred drug in the 1st trimester. Maintain the maternal thyroid hormone levels for fT4 in the upper nonpregnant reference range (IIa/B). In women on a low dose of MMI (<5–10 mg/day) or PTU (<100–200 mg/day), ATD may be stopped. Such patients should be monitored every 1-2 weeks to assess maternal and fetal thyroid status. PTU is recommended during the 1st trimester followed by a switch to methimazole/carbimazole beginning in the 2nd trimester. (IIa/B)

- 3. Long term use of beta-blockers is associated with adverse effects; hence they are recommended only for the symptomatic control of thyrotoxicosis or while awaiting response to the antithyroid medications or surgery. Propranolol is the most commonly used beta-blocker. (IIa/B)
- 4. Iodides can lead to fetal goitre and should not be used. (IIa/C)
- 5. Surgery is indicated when ATDs fail to control the hyperthyroid disease (over 300 mg of PTU or 40 mg/day methimazole/carbimazole). 2nd trimester is the safest time suggested for surgery. (I/B)
- 6. Use of ¹³¹I is contraindicated because of the possible teratogenic effects of radiation. Effective contraception postponing is recommended for at least 3 months following therapy. There are no data for or against recommending termination of pregnancy after inadvertent ¹³¹I exposure. (I/B)
- 7. In case of pregnancy in active Graves' disease, continue treatment with an ATD. To determine whether the fetus is at risk of having hyperthyroidism, TRAb titers could be assessed in the 3rd trimester if possible. (IIa/B)
- 8. Medication should be restarted in case of relapse during early pregnancy in a woman with a past history of Graves' disease. (IIb/C)
- 9. In case of pregnancy after a previous ablative treatment, reassessment of TRAb levels (if possible) at the beginning of pregnancy, is recommended to determine the chance of fetal or postnatal hyper- or hypothyroidism. (IIb/C)
- 10. If mother is euthyroid but positive for TRAb, there is a possibility of fetal thyrotoxicosis which should be assessed by FHR (>160/min). If all other causes of fetal tachycardia have been ruled out, start mother on methimazole/carbimazole to control fetal thyrotoxicosis and Levothyroxine to maintain maternal euthyroidism. (IIa/B)
- 11. Presence of subclinical hyperthyroidism (normal serum fT4 level and a low serum TSH level) in pregnant women does not warrant any treatment. (IIa/B)

- 12. Pregnant women with TRAb or those treated with ATD should have a fetal ultrasound to detect fetal thyroid dysfunction. This may include growth restriction, hydrops, presence of goitre, and cardiac failure. (IIa/B)
- 13. Once fetal hyperthyroidism is diagnosed, ATD therapy should be administered to the mother. The fetus should be re-evaluated for clinical improvement (heart rate, goitre resolution) by ultrasound in 2 weeks and appropriate dose adjustment done. (IIb/B)
- 14. Umbilical cord blood may be considered if the diagnosis of fetal thyroid disease is not reasonably certain from the clinical data and fetal goitre is detected in women taking antithyroid drugs to help determine whether the fetus is hyperthyroid or hypothyroid. (IIb/C)

HYPEREMESIS GRAVIDARUM AND HYPERTHYROIDISM

yperemesis gravidarum (HG) or pernicious vomiting of pregnancy, is a complication of pregnancy that affects various areas of the woman's health, including homeostasis, electrolytes, and kidney function, and may have adverse fetal consequences. Hyperemesis gravidarum occurs in 0.3-2% of pregnant women, although populations with significantly higher rates have been reported.

Pregnant females with HG have higher serum HCG values than healthy pregnant women. Since HCG has a structure similar to TSH; it can stimulate the thyroid when present in high concentrations in serum. Therefore, such patients might develop transient hyperthyroidism. This transient hyperthyroidism of hyperemesis gravidarum is noted in 50-70% of women who have hyperemesis. The typical symptoms and signs of hyperthyroidism are absent, and it usually can be distinguished from intrinsic thyroid disease in that, there is no history of hyperthyroid symptoms preceding pregnancy, goitre and thyroid antibodies are absent, and the T3 level is highly unlikely to be more than the thyroxine level. There rarely are symptoms of hyperthyroidism except for occasional tachycardia.

Differentiation from Graves' disease is usually possible because the hyperthyroidism tends to subside as symptoms of vomiting improve, usually by the beginning of the 2nd trimester. The condition is usually self-limiting and does not require specific antithyroid therapy. If hyperthyroidism and thyroid function abnormalities persist beyond 18-20 weeks of gestation, then mild Graves' disease is indicated and should be treated with antithyroid drugs.

It is recommended that gestational transient thyrotoxicosis should be differentiated from Graves' hyperthyroidism in pregnancy. In case of subnormal serum TSH during pregnancy, hyperthyroidism must be distinguished from both normal physiology during pregnancy and HG. Diagnosis of Graves' disease is supported by evidence of diffuse goitre and autoimmunity, like presence of TRAb. Routine assessment of thyroid function is recommended in patients with HG. 44,66.88-92

Hyperemesis gravidarum is usually self-limited and does not require antithyroid therapy, except in a few cases where thyroid function abnormalities persist beyond 18-20 weeks of gestation.



Recommendations

- 1. Thyroid function tests should be measured in all patients with HG, as such patients are at risk of developing transient hyperthyroidism. (IIa/B)
- 2. Distinguishing features from intrinsic thyroid disease are the absence of typical symptoms and signs of hyperthyroidism, no prior history of hyperthyroid symptoms preceding pregnancy, absence of goitre and thyroid antibodies. (IIa/B)
- 3. The condition is usually self-limited and does not require antithyroid therapy, except in a few cases where thyroid function abnormalities persists beyond 18-20 weeks of gestation. (I/B)

AUTOIMMUNE THYROID DISEASE IN PREGNANCY

Thyroid autoimmunity refers to the presence of antibodies to thyroperoxidase or thyroglobulin, or TRAbs or a combination of these, and is present in up to 18% of pregnant women. Thyroid antibodies in pregnant women with normal functioning thyroids (i.e., euthyroid) have been associated with several complications, including miscarriage and premature delivery.⁹³

Approximately one third of all pregnancies end in spontaneous miscarriage. Although majority of pregnancy loss occurs prior to the first missed menses, and therefore, prior to the mother being aware that she is pregnant, approximately one tenth of all spontaneous abortions are clinically apparent. Miscarriages can have diverse etiology including genetic anomalies, hormonal abnormalities, anticardiolipin antibodies, and uterine factors (such as fibroids). In women with recurrent abortions, typically defined as three or more spontaneous miscarriages, the cause of pregnancy termination remains unknown in approximately 50% of the women, despite extensive evaluation.⁹⁴

The risk for miscarriage and preterm delivery is increased when the levels of TSH are higher than normal (0.1–4.5 mIU/L). Ever since the publication of the initial reports in 1990s, linking pregnancy loss to thyroid autoimmunity, a rich literature has unfolded to confirm this relationship.^{95,96}

Studies have found some correlation between pregnancy loss and thyroid auto-antibodies. Stagnaro-Green *et al.*⁹⁷ screened 552 women in the 1st trimester of pregnancy for the presence of thyroid antibodies.⁹⁷ They found a doubling of the miscarriage rate in women who were antibody positive in the 1st trimester as compared to antibody negative women (17% vs.~8.4%, p=0.011). The finding of an increased miscarriage rate was independent of demographic

data, thyroid hormonal status, thyroid antibody titer and cardiolipin antibodies. 97,98

A study by Lepoutre *et al.*⁹⁹ evaluated the rationale behind universal thyroid function screening in women and the potential benefits of thyroxine treatment in particular cases during early pregnancy. The analysis of obstetric complications revealed a significant difference in miscarriage rates in TPOAb positive women treated at the first prenatal visit as compared with the nontreated group, with no miscarriages being observed in the treated TPOAb positive women. In contrast, 4 TPOAb positive women with a TSH value >1 mIU/L had an early miscarriage before initiating Levothyroxine therapy. There is therefore potential benefit of universal screening and Levothyroxine treatment for autoimmune thyroid disease during pregnancy.

In another study, Glinoer et al.¹⁰⁰ found that women with thyroid autoimmunity had a miscarriage rate which was almost four-fold compared with the controls (p=0.005).

Lejeune $et\ al.^{101}$ found that miscarriages associated with thyroid autoimmunity take place early and almost entirely within the 1st trimester of pregnancy.

In another study Bagis *et al.*¹⁰² performed a prospective study in women who were recruited in the 12th week of gestation and followed until 1-year postpartum. Women who were thyroid antibody positive comprised 12.4% of the total group. Fifty percent of the women who were antibody positive had a history of prior miscarriage, as compared to 14.1% in women who were thyroid antibody negative. Furthermore, women with miscarriage who were antibody positive had a significantly higher TSH, and lower free T4, as compared with the control group.

In the study of Pratt *et al.*¹⁰³ 45 women with recurrent abortions were evaluated for the presence of thyroid autoantibodies as well as for 15 non-organ-specific autoantibodies. The women with habitual miscarriages had a higher incidence of thyroid autoantibodies

as compared to the controls (31% vs. 19%). In a follow-up study in which pregnancy outcome was evaluated in 42 euthyroid women with a history of three or more consecutive 1st trimester abortions, 31% had thyroid autoantibodies. The presence of thyroid autoantibodies before conception carried a significantly increased risk of miscarriage, because 8 of 13 thyroid autoantibody positive women and only 4 of 29 thyroid autoantibody negative women miscarried (62% vs. 14%, p=0.003).

Though these studies showed an association between thyroid antibodies and miscarriage in an unselected population, causality could not be established. Thyroid antibodies may simply serve as a marker for autoimmune disease.

Some other studies have shown no association.

Esplin *et al.*¹⁰⁵ tested for TG- and TPOAb in 74 nonpregnant patients historically remarkable for recurrent miscarriage. Twentynine percent of recurrent miscarriage patients and 37% of the control group were positive for one or both of the antibodies tested (p>0.05). All were euthyroid. The authors concluded that those with a history of recurrent miscarriage were no more likely than the control population to test positive for antithyroid antibodies.

Rushworth *et al.*¹⁰⁶ examined the prevalence of thyroid autoantibodies in 870 patients with the diagnosis of recurrent miscarriage. In the euthyroid, antibody positive group, the subsequent pregnancy success rate was 58%, as it was for the antibody negative group. It was concluded that the risk of subsequent pregnancy loss in women with recurrent miscarriage was unaffected by their thyroid antibody status.

De Carolis *et al.*¹⁰⁷ evaluated the presence of antithyroid antibodies in 203 non-pregnant women with antiphospholipid antibody syndrome (APLAs) and recurrent miscarriage; 162 non-pregnant women affected with recurrent miscarriage and thyroid autoimmunity alone

served as controls. Pregnancy outcome (spontaneous pregnancies and live births) in women with APLA alone was better than in those with APLA and antithyroid antibodies. The authors concluded that their results support an investigation for antithyroid antibodies in APLA patients with recurrent miscarriages.

These studies demonstrated an association between thyroid antibodies and miscarriage in euthyroid women with recurrent miscarriage. It should however be noted, however, that the strength of the association is not as robust as is the relationship between thyroid antibodies and miscarriage in an unselected population.

On the pretext that euthyroid pregnant women who are positive for TPOAb develop impaired thyroid function, which is associated with an increased risk of miscarriage and premature deliveries, Negro *et al.*¹⁰⁸ conducted a study, to determine whether these women suffer from a higher rate of obstetrical complications and whether Levothyroxine treatment exerts beneficial effects. The study concluded substitutive treatment with Levothyroxine is able to lower the chance of miscarriage and premature delivery.

Another study by Nazarpour *et al.*¹⁰⁹ aimed to assess whether pregnant women with autoimmune thyroid disease, but without overt thyroid dysfunction are affected by higher rates of adverse pregnancy outcomes. The study further aimed to explore whether Levothyroxine treatment improves the pregnancy outcome of affected women. Results displayed a lower rate of preterm deliveries, and the study concluded that treatment with Levothyroxine decreases the risk of preterm delivery in women who are positive for TPOAb.

Thus, although limited in nature, these data suggest a potential benefit to administration of Levothyroxine in TPOAb positive, euthyroid pregnant women with a prior history of loss. The underlying mechanism is, however, uncertain.



Recommendations

- 1. The data on the association of thyroid antibodies and recurrent pregnancy loss or preterm birth are conflicting and a statistically significant association has not been shown in large studies. (IIb/B)
- 2. Women with thyroid autoimmunity who are euthyroid in the early stages of pregnancy, are at risk of developing hypothyroidism and should be monitored for TSH at least once in every trimester, at least upto 2nd trimester. (I/A)
- 3. Levothyroxine therapy can be considered in euthyroid pregnant women with TPOAb positive and history of pregnancy loss. (IIb/C)

THYROID NODULES IN PREGNANCY

Pregnancy is associated with growth of pre-existing thyroid nodules as well as the growth of new nodules. Among reproductive-age women, most palpated nodules of the thyroid are benign hyperplastic (or colloid) nodules; however, between 5–20% are true neoplasms, benign adenomas, or carcinomas. Papillary thyroid cancer is the most common histologic type diagnosed and has an excellent long-term prognosis. The approach to diagnosis in a pregnant woman with a palpable thyroid nodule is similar to that in the non-pregnant woman and includes a serum TSH and an ultrasound assessment of the neck and thyroid gland.

Management is based on the stage of pregnancy at which it is detected and on the TSH level.

If the TSH is suppressed, no further evaluation (except to rule out hyperthyroidism) is indicated for a nodule detected in any trimester of pregnancy.¹¹³

Given the very slow evolution of nodular thyroid disease, in most cases, the postponement of surgery until after delivery is a very reasonable and acceptable management option.^{79,114}

Fine-needle aspiration of thyroid nodules during pregnancy is recommended to exclude cancer if it is increasing in size, suspicious (microcalcifications, hypoechoic, increased vascularity, infiltrative margins), or >1 cm. $^{112-116}$

If malignant, start suppressive therapy with Levothyroxine (TSH to 0.1-1 mIU/L) and consider surgery in the 2nd trimester. 114,116,117

If benign, no further evaluation is needed during pregnancy, except Levothyroxine to normalize the TSH. If malignancy is suspected, ultrasonography (USG) of the neck is recommended to look for suggestive sonographic features and for assessment of nodule size and for any suspicious lymph nodes.¹¹³

Papini *et al.*¹¹⁸ showed that 12 months suppressive therapy with Levothyroxine on 51 patients with thyroid nodules contributed to size reduction in 45% of patients compared to 26% in the control group.

In another study by Lima *et al.*¹¹⁹ in 1997 on 54 patients with one-year Levothyroxine treatment, it was found that none of the patients had significant reduction in nodule size.

Zelmanovitz *et al.*¹²⁰ assessed 45 patients with thyroid nodules and concluded, that after one year of follow-up, with suppressive treatment with Levothyroxine, reduction in nodule size was seen in 17% of patients, and there was also prevention of nodule growth in 10% of the cases.

Larijani *et al.*¹²¹ examined 62 patients in a double blind clinical trial in 1999, and observed that, after 24 months follow-up, 6 subjects in Levothyroxine, and 4 subjects in placebo group had >50% reduction in nodule size.

In 2002, in a randomized double blind study by Wemeau *et al.*¹²² in 123 patients with thyroid nodules, >50% decrease in nodule volume was shown after 18 months follow up in 26% and 16% in Levothyroxine and placebo groups, respectively. However, the TSH level reached to 0.73 ± 0.8 mIU/L in Levothyroxine group.

In 2006, Tsai *et al.*¹²³ exhibited that from 30 patients receiving Levothyroxine for 6 months, 11 cases were reported to have more than 50% reduction in their thyroid nodule volume after reaching the mean TSH to 0.08+0.02 mIU/L.

In all women with cytology indicative of papillary or follicular thyroid cancer, Levothyroxine suppression therapy should be initiated to maintain the serum TSH in the range of 0.1-0.8 mIU/L and \leq 2.5 mIU/L for patients with medullary thyroid cancer.⁷⁹

Nodule size should be determined by repeated USG every trimester. If size is stable, repeat biopsy should be performed only after delivery.

In case of enlargement, surgery may be considered, irrespective of the trimester.¹¹³

Women who undergo surgical treatment during pregnancy require monitoring of thyroid function and need replacement Levothyroxine. In case of papillary microcarcinoma (<1 cm), hemithyroidectomy is recommended.^{124,125}

Postsurgically, patients should be maintained on Levothyroxine with monitoring of TSH and fT4 levels every 8 weeks.⁸⁵

Postsurgical whole-body scintigraphy and radioiodine remnant ablation are contraindicated during pregnancy and lactation.⁴⁴

Management of hyperthyroidism in pregnancy resulting from a hyperfunctioning solitary nodule or multinodular goitre consists of antithyroid medications, beta-adrenergic blockers, and thyroid surgery.⁴⁴



Recommendations

- A pregnant woman with a palpable thyroid nodule should be evaluated by measuring serum TSH and an ultrasound assessment of the neck and thyroid gland and FNAC (fineneedle aspiration cytology). (IIa/B)
- 2. If nodule is malignant or shows rapid growth, consider surgery in the 2nd trimester. (IIa/B)
- 3. If the nodule is benign, no further evaluation is needed, (except in the cases with elevated TSH), Levothyroxine is given to normalize the TSH and follow-up with USG of the neck. (IIa/B)
- 4. In case of papillary or follicular thyroid cancer, Levothyroxine suppression therapy should be initiated to maintain the serum TSH in the range of 0.1-0.8 mIU/L and <2.5 mIU/L for patients with medullary thyroid cancer. (IIb/C)

- 5. If the size of the nodule is stable, repeat biopsy should be performed only after delivery. (IIa/B)
- 6. Postsurgically, patients should be maintained on Levothyroxine therapy with monitoring of TSH and free T4 levels every 6 weeks. (IIa/C)
- 7. Postsurgical whole-body scintigraphy and radioiodine remnant ablation are contraindicated during pregnancy and lactation. (I/B)

POSTPARTUM THYROIDITIS

Postpartum thyroiditis (PPT) is the occurrence of hyperthyroidism, hypothyroidism, and/or hyperthyroidism followed by hypothyroidism in the first year postpartum in women without overt thyroid disease before pregnancy. It is the most common endocrinological disease experienced by women with prevalence, ranging from 1.1-16.7%. 126-129

In type 1 diabetes mellitus, the prevalence of PPT has been found to be 10-25% (three- to four-fold higher than in non-diabetic women). $^{130-133}$

Women with a history of PPT have a dramatically increased risk of developing permanent hypothyroidism in the following 5-10 years. $^{113,126-128}$

The presence of serum antibodies against thyroperoxidase during the 1st trimester is the best predictor of PPT development.¹³⁴

The association of PPT with thyroid antibodies, distinct T-cell abnormalities, and a pathological picture consistent with thyroiditis, combine to provide strong evidence for the immunological basis of PPT.¹¹³⁻¹³³

Hyperthyroidism always predates hypothyroidism and occurs 2-6 months postpartum.¹¹³

In a patient presenting with hyperthyroidism postpartum, the commonest differential diagnosis is PPT and Graves' disease. In both disorders, there is a suppressed TSH and elevated fT4 and T3 levels, occurs shortly after delivery, and goitre and TPOAb are positive. However, the presence of exophthalmos, a bruit, or TRAb positivity is typically diagnostic of Graves' disease. But, from an epidemiological standpoint, the most likely etiology of postpartum hyperthyroidism is PPT as its prevalence is 20-fold greater than

Graves' disease. In cases with mild hyperthyroidism postpartum, it is reasonable to repeat the thyroid function tests 4–6 weeks prior to scanning. If by this time there is resolution of hyperthyroidism, it would be consistent with the transient hyperthyroidism of PPT and would obviate the need for thyroid scanning.

On the other hand, patients presenting with hypothyroidism postpartum, with positive thyroid antibody is pathognomonic for $PPT.^{113}$

Symptoms of PPT include the typical symptoms of hyperthyroidism and hypothyroidism. The majority of women in the hyperthyroid phase of PPT do not require intervention as it is mild and rarely exceeds a couple of months. Symptomatic cases are managed with a short course of beta-blockers titrated based on symptom severity. It is controversial whether to treat women in the hypothyroid phase of PPT.

- Women with a TSH of 4-10 mIU/L and who are asymptomatic, require no treatment.
- Women with a TSH of >10 mIU/L and those who are symptomatic with a TSH between 4 and 10 mIU/L, should be treated with Levothyroxine 50-75 μg/day and 25 to 50 μg/day respectively.
- Asymptomatic women with a TSH between 4 and 10 mIU/L and planning a subsequent pregnancy in the near future, also require therapy.¹¹³

The duration of therapy with Levothyroxine is controversial. Either attempt to discontinue treatment approximately 1 year postpartum following the occurrence of PPT, or maintain therapy until the woman completes her family and begin weaning Levothyroxine one year after the birth of the final child.¹³⁵

Risk for postpartum depression and alexithymia showed a direct borderline statistically significant correlation with serum TPOAb, suggesting that these mood disorders could be neurobehavioral consequences of an autoimmune attack (because of the TPOAb circulation in the CSF and of their possible cross-reaction with cerebral autoantigens). 136

The PPT is more likely to occur in pregnant thyroid autoantibodies positive women compared to negative women. Most PPT women develop thyroid dysfunction during the first 6 months postpartum with initial mild symptoms of hyperthyroidism (heat intolerance, palpitations, weight loss, and fatigue) and a subsequent hypothyroid phase, frequently associated with depression. Approximately 50% of PPT women return euthyroid by 12 months postpartum.

Kuijpens *et al.*¹³⁹ studied prospectively 310 women during gestation and up to 36 weeks postpartum. The presence of TPOAb was independently associated with depression at 12-week gestation and at 4- and 12-weeks postpartum (odds ratios between 2.4 and 3.8) in a prospective study on 310 unselected women.

In a follow-up study, Harris *et al.*¹⁴⁰ showed a significantly greater depression incidence in 110 thyroid autoantibodies positive women (47%) compared with 132 negative women (32%) regardless of thyroid dysfunction.

In another study, lower levels of serum FT3 were associated with increased incidence of mood disorders in the first postpartum week; only TPOAb and TgAb were significantly higher in women at risk for postpartum depression compared to women not at risk, using EPDS cutoff values of ≥ 13 or ≥ 14 . The presence of thyroid autoantibodies or higher TSH levels during the postpartum period may be related to depressive symptoms or dysphoric mood. Pregnant TPOAb positive women were shown to have higher depressive symptoms during pregnancy, and higher depression, anger, and total mood disturbance, postpartum, regardless of the development of PPT. 142

Sylvén *et al.*¹⁴³ found an association between the TSH level over the clinical cutoff of 4.0 mIU/L and the increased risk for depressive symptoms at 6 months postpartum in a Swedish population-based cohort (OR 11.30, 95% CI 1.93–66.11).

The rationale behind a possible association between positive postpartum depression and PPT is that hypothyroidism is associated with depression outside of the postpartum period, and that hypothyroidism appears to decrease 5-hydroxytrytamine neurotransmission which reverses with thyroid hormone replacement.¹⁴⁴



Recommendations

- 1. Routine screening of all women for PPT is not justified. Women who have type 1 diabetes or are TPO positive during the 1st trimester should have their TSH monitored at 3- and 6-months postpartum. (IIb/B)
- 2. Majority of women in the hyperthyroid phase do not require intervention. (I/A)
- 3. Symptomatic cases should be managed with a short course of beta-blockers. (IIa/B)
- 4. Symptomatic women with a TSH of >10 mIU/L or between 4 and 10 mIU/L, as well as asymptomatic women with a TSH between 4 and 10 mIU/L and planning pregnancy in the near future should be treated with Levothyroxine. (IIa/B)
- 5. Women with postpartum depression should be screened for hypothyroidism and appropriately treated. (IIb/C)
- 6. Women with a prior history of PPT should have TSH testing annually to evaluate for the development of permanent hypothyroidism. (I/A)

IODINE REQUIREMENT IN PREGNANCY

During pregnancy, when iodine is necessary also for the production of fetal thyroid hormones (as the fetal thyroid begins to function around the twelfth week of gestation), women need to increase their iodine intake by about 50%¹⁴⁵ as against the usual recommended intake of 150 µg/day. It is due to an increased need for thyroxine by the mother, transfer of maternal T4 and iodine from the mother to the fetus and also an increase in the renal clearance of iodine during pregnancy as a consequence of an increased glomerular filtration rate. This leads to increased activity of the thyroid gland, which is evidenced by an elevation in thyroid iodide clearance and thyroid enlargement.¹⁴⁶⁻¹⁴⁹

Women who are iodine sufficient are little impacted, but those with a restricted or deficient iodine intake are markedly affected. 150,151

lodine deficiency results in low maternal circulating thyroid hormone concentrations, a reduced placental transfer of thyroxine, thereby leading to maternal hypothyroxinemia, enhanced thyroidal stimulation and ultimately goitre formation in mother and fetus 144,152-155

The most serious adverse effect of iodine deficiency is damage to the fetus. Iodine treatment of pregnant women in areas of severe deficiency reduces fetal and perinatal mortality and improves motor and cognitive performance of the offspring. Severe iodine deficiency *in utero* causes a condition characterized by gross mental retardation along with varying degrees of short stature, deaf mutism, and spasticity that is termed cretinism.¹⁵⁶

In iodine sufficient mothers, defined by the WHO technical consultation group as regions where universal salt iodization (USI) has been effective for at least 2 years, with salt adequately iodized and consumed by more than 90% of the population, the iodine

needs are covered by their diet, and the iodine stored in the thyroid gland is sufficient to ensure adequate hormone synthesis and secretion during pregnancy.¹⁴⁹

In areas with a severe iodine deficiency, correcting the iodine lack has proved highly beneficial to prevent mental deficiency disorders in infants and children.¹⁵³

According to The International Council for Control of Iodine Deficiency Disorders (ICCIDD) and Technical Consultation, the recommended nutrient intake (RNI) for iodine during pregnancy is 250 μ g/day. A daily intake of >500 μ g day is not necessary, as it would not provide any additional benefit and may be associated with impaired thyroid function. ^{146,149}

The intake during lactation should also be about 250 $\mu g/day$ as iodine is efficiently concentrated by the mammary gland. ^{28,157,158}

The Consultation proposed that the median urinary iodine (MUI) concentration was the best indicator to use in population surveys to assess the iodine nutrition of pregnant and lactating women. Interpretation can be done as shown below.¹⁴⁹

Population group	MUI concentration (µg/L)	lodine intake
Pregnant women	<150150-249250-499≥500	InsufficientAdequateMore than adequateExcessive
Lactating women	• <100 • ≥100	InsufficientAdequate

Systematic neonatal screening for congenital hypothyroidism in iodine-deficient regions is done by detection of TSH concentration in blood. An elevated level of TSH reflects an insufficient supply of maternal and/or fetal thyroid hormone to the developing brain and indicates a risk of irreversible brain damage.¹⁴⁹

The many actions undertaken to eradicate severe iodine deficiency have allowed preventing the occurrence of mental retardation in millions of young infants throughout the world. In most public health programs dealing with the correction of iodine deficiency disorders, iodized salt has been used as the preferred strategy in order to convey the iodine supplements to the household.^{5,153}

In countries without an efficient USI program, complementary approaches are required to reach the RNI of iodine. Such approaches include the use of oral iodine supplements in the form of potassium iodide [KI (100–200 μ g/day)] or the inclusion of KI (125–150 μ g/day) in multivitamin tablets specifically designed for pregnancy or a single annual oral dose of 400 mg of iodine as iodized oil.^{28,149,159}



Recommendations

- Iodine sufficient mothers have adequate iodine stored in the thyroid gland to ensure adequate hormone synthesis and secretion and do not require routine iodine supplementation. (IIa/A)
- 2. lodized salt has been used as the preferred strategy for correction of iodine deficiency disorders. (IIa/A)

SCREENING FOR THYROID DYSFUNCTION DURING PREGNANCY

Thyroid disorders are common in pregnancy and there has been an increasing appreciation of the incidence of thyroid dysfunction during pregnancy as well as the resultant adverse maternal and fetal effects.¹⁶⁰

Medical screening is the systematic application of a test or inquiry to identify individuals at sufficient risk of a specific disorder to benefit from further investigation or direct preventive action.

The requirements for a justifiable screening test for thyroid dysfunction are: 136

- 1. How well-defined the disorder is and is the frequency sufficient enough to warrant screening?
- 2. Is a simple, safe and cost-effective screening test available?
- 3. Are available interventions safe and effective?
- 4. Are the tests and interventions acceptable to patient and physician?

The thyroid abnormalities during gestation described in above sections suggest that screening for thyroid dysfunction in relation to pregnancy should be strongly considered. However, because of the low incidence of hyperthyroidism in pregnancy, the current cost of this strategy makes it an impractical approach.¹⁶¹

The strength of evidence relating maternal hypothyroidism (even subclinical hypothyroidism) to low IQ in children, strongly suggests that screening for thyroid function in early gestation and treatment with Levothyroxine in appropriate women would be beneficial. In addition, there is evidence that such a strategy would be cost-effective. 160-163

The 2011 American Thyroid Association pregnancy guidelines and the 2012 Endocrine Society pregnancy guidelines significantly expanded the definition of "high risk" women from that used in earlier editions to include women >30 years of age. This expanded definition of high risk encompassed many more women in populations with a high mean maternal pregnancy age.

In a 2012 study by Potlukova *et al.*¹⁶⁴ with a mean maternal age at pregnancy of 31 years, the addition of age 30 or older as a risk factor increased the proportion of women correctly identified in a case-finding strategy from 55.3 to 85.6%. However, in a Chinese population with mean maternal age at pregnancy of 26.6 years, testing using only high-risk criteria missed 82.4% of women with subclinical hypothyroidism, 28.6% of women with overt hyperthyroidism, and 74.6% of women with antithyroid antibodies. Member surveys of professional societies have shown that 42.7% of responders in Latin America and 43% in Europe perform universal screening, whereas only 21% of the Asia-Oceania Thyroid Association members do so, and 74% of American Thyroid Association members support such an approach.

In the 2014 European Thyroid Association guidelines, the majority of authors recommended universal screening because of the beneficial effects of treatment for overt hypothyroidism, and the fact that the targeted approach may miss a large percentage of women with subclinical hypothyroidism.¹⁶⁹ The Spanish Society of Endocrinology and Nutrition¹⁷⁰ have expressed support for universal screening in early pregnancy or preconception. The Indian National Guidelines recommend testing only high-risk women.^{171,172} Finally, the American Society for Reproductive Medicine recommends TSH testing in all infertile women attempting pregnancy and in high-risk women in early pregnancy.¹⁷³

Many researchers have also advocated aggressive case finding for subclinical thyroid disease during pregnancy, although systematic screening is not recommended. 12,44,160,161

The high-risk groups are:

- Women with a history of hyperthyroid or hypothyroid disease, postpartum thyroiditis, or thyroid lobectomy
- Personal history of thyroid or other autoimmune disorders or a family history of thyroid disease
- Women who have symptoms or clinical signs suggestive of hypothyroidism or hyperthyroidism
- Women with goitre
- Women with a history of miscarriage or preterm delivery
- Previous neck irradiation or thyroid surgery
- Women with type 1 diabetes

Choosing Screening Tests

Ideally, screening should be carried out during pre-pregnancy evaluation or as soon as pregnancy is confirmed. A disadvantage of screening during confirmed pregnancy is that by the time testing is possible, damage may already have occurred. Screening should be limited to detection of TSH level only and if necessary fT3 and fT4 may be tested.^{3,161}

Routine ultrasound and thyroid antibodies may be considered when nodular disease is suspected not only to characterize nodules and evaluate their growth characteristics but also to help establish a clinical diagnosis of Graves' disease (by excluding nodules) or Hashimoto's thyroiditis (based on typical heterogeneous patterning).⁶⁶



Recommendations

- 1. All pregnant females should be screened at 1st antenatal visit by measuring TSH levels. (IIa/B)
- 2. For the following high-risk groups screening should also include TPOAb: (IIa/C)
 - i. Personal history of thyroid or other autoimmune disorders or a family history of thyroid disease
 - ii. Women with goitre
 - iii. Women with a history of miscarriage or preterm delivery
 - iv. Women with type 1 diabetes
- 3. Maternal thyroid dysfunction is by itself not an indication for termination of pregnancy. (IIa/B)
- 4. There is no contraindication for breastfeeding in women on ATD. (I/A)

THYROID DISORDERS AND INFERTILITY

Infertility is defined as the failure to achieve a clinical pregnancy after 12 or more months of regular unprotected sexual intercourse. Infertility is due to female factors in about 35% of cases, due to male factors in 30% of cases, and due to both female and male factors in 20% of cases. In approximately 15% of cases, the cause of infertility is unknown.¹⁷⁴

Thyroid hormones have profound effects on reproduction and pregnancy. Thyroid dysfunction is implicated in a broad spectrum of reproductive disorders, ranging from abnormal sexual development to menstrual irregularities and infertility. Undiagnosed and untreated thyroid disease can be a cause for infertility as well as sub-fertility. Both these conditions have important medical, economical, and psychological implications in our society.¹⁷⁵

Thyroid dysfunction can affect fertility in various ways resulting in anovulatory cycles, luteal phase defect, high prolactin (PRL) levels, and sex hormone imbalances. Therefore, normal thyroid function is necessary for fertility, pregnancy, and to sustain a healthy pregnancy, even in the earliest days after conception.

Thyroid evaluation should be done in any woman who wants to get pregnant and has a family history of thyroid problems or irregular menstrual cycles or has had more than two miscarriages or is unable to conceive after 1 year of unprotected intercourse. The comprehensive thyroid evaluation should include T3, T4, TSH, and thyroid autoimmune testing such as TPOAb, thyroglobulin/antithyroglobulin antibodies, and thyroid stimulating immunoglobulin. The comprehensive thyroid autoimmune testing such as TPOAb, thyroglobulin/antithyroglobulin antibodies, and thyroid stimulating immunoglobulin.

Prevalence

Prevalence of hypothyroidism in the reproductive age group is 2-4% and has been shown to be the cause of infertility and habitual abortion.¹⁷⁸

Diagnosis

Hypothyroidism can be easily detected by assessing TSH levels in the blood. The 2017 guidelines of the American Thyroid Association for the diagnosis and management of thyroid disease during pregnancy and the postpartum also recommend the evaluation of serum TSH concentration for all women seeking care for infertility.³⁷

A slight increase in TSH levels with normal T3 and T4 indicates subclinical hypothyroidism whereas high TSH levels accompanied by low T3 and T4 levels indicate clinical hypothyroidism.¹⁷⁹ Subclinical hypothyroidism is more common. It can cause anovulation directly or by causing elevation in prolactin (PRL). It is extremely important to diagnose and treat the subclinical hypothyroidism for pregnancy and to maintain it unless there are other independent risk factors.

Many infertile women with hypothyroidism have associated hyperprolactinemia due to increased production of thyrotropin releasing hormone (TRH) in ovulatory dysfunction. Hyperprolactinemia adversely affects fertility potential by impairing gonadotropin-releasing hormone pulsatility and thereby ovarian function. Gynecologists mostly check TSH and PRL levels in every infertile female, regardless of their menstrual rhythm.

Management Approach

Thyroid dysfunction is a common cause of infertility which can be easily managed by correcting the appropriate levels of thyroid hormones.

Hormone therapy with thyroxine is the choice of treatment in established hypothyroidism. It normalizes the menstrual cycle, PRL levels and improves the fertility rate as shown in studies. With simple oral treatment for hypothyroidism, 76.6% infertile women with hypothyroidism conceived after 6 weeks to 1 year of therapy.¹⁸¹

It has been recommended that in the presence of raised PRL, the treatment should be first given to correct the hypothyroidism before

evaluating other causes of raised PRL. Measurement of TSH and PRL is routinely done as a part of infertility workup. 181

Normal TSH levels are the pre-requisite for fertilization. The decision to initiate thyroid replacement therapy in subclinical hypothyroidism at early stage is justified in infertile women. Variations in TSH levels in the narrower range or borderline cases, i.e. 4-5, 5-6, and $>6.0~\mu IU/ml$, should not be ignored in infertile women which are otherwise asymptomatic for clinical hypothyroidism. This group of infertile women, if only carefully diagnosed and treated for hypothyroidism, can benefit a lot rather than going for unnecessary battery of hormone assays and costly invasive procedures.

Levothyroxine: Place in Therapy

Infertile women with overt hypothyroidism should be treated with an adequate dose of Levothyroxine, especially before infertility treatment. Levothyroxine treatment in patients with subclinical hypothyroidism improved embryo quality and enhanced embryo implantation after *in vitro* fertilization (IVF) or intracytoplasmic sperm injection (ICSI). Raber *et al.* Conducted a research about Levothyroxine therapy to infertile subclinical hypothyroid patients based on a thyroxine-releasing hormone stimulation test, and they also observed a higher conception rate than in previously reported studies.

Subclinical hypothyroidism in patients undergoing IVF/ICSI has a deleterious effect on embryo quality and embryo implantation and these conditions can be corrected by Levothyroxine supplementation from the first day of controlled ovarian stimulation for IVF/ICSI. Lower embryo quality and embryo implantation rate in the control group may result from elevated TSH as well as reduced fT4 concentrations ¹⁸⁵

A similar set of meta-analyses¹⁸⁶ included three trials with data on 220 patients and results showed Levothyroxine treatment resulted in a significantly higher delivery rate and significantly lowered

miscarriage rate providing clinical evidence that Levothyroxine supplementation should be recommended to improve clinical pregnancy outcome in women with subclinical hypothyroidism and/or thyroid autoimmunity undergoing assisted reproduction techniques.

On the same lines, a recent systematic and meta-analysis was conducted to determine whether Levothyroxine supplementation would improve pregnancy outcomes among infertile women with subclinical hypothyroidism and/or thyroid autoimmunity who underwent IVF/ICSI. This 2018 study showed patients receiving Levothyroxine supplementation had a significantly decreased miscarriage rate relative to those receiving a placebo or no treatment. The study thus concluded that given its potential to reduce the miscarriage rate, Levothyroxine supplementation is recommended for infertile women with subclinical hypothyroidism and/or thyroid autoimmunity who are undergoing IVF/ICSI.¹⁸⁷

In conclusion, Levothyroxine treatment can improve embryo quality, implantation rate, and live birth rate in infertile women with subclinical hypothyroidism undergoing IVF/ICSI. Both TPOAb and thyroglobulin antibodies levels are associated with an increased risk of miscarriage, and this negative impact can be overcome by Levothyroxine treatment. Not only this, the 2017 guidelines of the American Thyroid Association for the diagnosis and management of thyroid disease during pregnancy and the postpartum also state that Levothyroxine treatment is recommended for infertile women with overt hypothyroidism who desire pregnancy.³⁷

Therefore, Levothyroxine treatment should be considered in subclinical hypothyroid patients planning IVF/ICSI, and pregnant women after IVF/ICSI should be treated with an adequate dose of Levothyroxine throughout the pregnancy period.



Recommendations

- 1. Evaluation of serum TSH concentration is recommended for all women seeking care for infertility. (IIa/B)
- 2. Levothyroxine treatment is recommended for infertile women with overt hypothyroidism. (I/B)
- Levothyroxine may be considered in subclinical hypothyroidism women who are attempting natural conception given its potential benefits in comparison to its minimal risk. (IIb/C)
- 4. Subclinical hypothyroidism women undergoing IVF or ICSI should be treated with Levothyroxine. The goal of treatment is to achieve a TSH concentration <2.5 mIU/L. (I/B)
- 5. Levothyroxine may be considered in euthyroid thyroid autoantibody positive women who are undergoing assisted reproductive treatment given its potential benefits in comparison to its minimal risk. (IIb/C)

SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS

Maternal Hypothyroidism

1. During pregnancy, the trimester specific TSH cut-off recommended are: (IIa/B)

1st trimester: 2.5 mIU/L;
2nd trimester: 3.0 mIU/L;
3rd trimester: 3.0 mIU/L.

- 2. For overt hypothyroidism, Levothyroxine dose to be 1.6-2.0 μ g/kg/day. (I/B)
- 3. Maintain the target TSH levels <2.5 mIU/L. (I/B)
- 4. Patients with pre-existing hypothyroidism, in whom thyroid assessment cannot be done immediately, should have their Levothyroxine dose increased by 30% as soon as pregnancy is confirmed. Patients should have their TSH levels assessed as soon as possible after conception, and at 6 weeks interval till delivery. (I/A)
- 5. Regular TSH monitoring (approximately every 4-6 weeks until mid-gestation, and at least once nearing 28 weeks gestation) of patients with overt hypothyroidism and subclinical hypothyroidism should be done. (I/B)
- 6. TPOAb testing in pregnancy should be done only once. (IIa/B)
- Postpartum, in patients with pre-existing hypothyroidism: Postdelivery, the patient should be reverted to the pre-pregnancy dosage and TSH levels should be rechecked after 6 weeks. (I/A)
- 8. Patients with newly diagnosed hypothyroidism in pregnancy: Some women in whom Levothyroxine is initiated during pregnancy, may not require Levothyroxine postpartum. Such women are candidates for discontinuing Levothyroxine,

- especially when the Levothyroxine dose is ≤50 µg/day. If Levothyroxine is discontinued, serum TSH should be evaluated in ~6 weeks. Women with thyroid autoimmunity need annual monitoring with TSH. (I/B)
- 9. Patients with subclinical hypothyroidism to be started on 50-100 µg/day of Levothyroxine. (IIa/B)
- 10. Levothyroxine therapy is recommended for:
 - Women with a TSH >10.0 mIU/L. (I/C)
 - TPOAb positive women with a TSH between 4 mIU/L and 10.0 mIU/L. (I/B)
- 11. Levothyroxine therapy can be considered for:
 - TPOAb negative women with a TSH between 4 mIU/L and 10.0 mIU/L. (IIa/B)
 - TPOAb positive women with a TSH between 2.5 mIU/L and 4 mIU/L. (IIa/B)

Maternal Hyperthyroidism

- 12. In case of subnormal serum TSH during pregnancy, hyperthyroidism must be distinguished from both normal physiology during pregnancy and HG due to its adverse effects on the mother and fetus. Diagnosis of Graves' disease is supported by evidence of diffuse goitre and autoimmunity, like presence of TRAb. (I/A)
- 13. For overt hyperthyroidism diagnosed during pregnancy, thionamides are the treatment of choice. Start treatment immediately with PTU, in case of allergy or intolerance, carbimazole/methimazole can be substituted. Propylthiouracil is the preferred drug in the 1st trimester. Maintain the maternal thyroid hormone levels for fT4 in the upper nonpregnant reference range (IIa/B). In women on a low dose of MMI (<5–10 mg/day) or PTU (<100–200 mg/day), ATD may be stopped. Such patients should be monitored every 1-2 weeks to assess maternal and fetal thyroid status. PTU is recommended

- during the 1st trimester followed by a switch to methimazole/carbimazole beginning in the 2nd trimester. (IIa/B)
- 14. Long term use of beta-blockers is associated with adverse effects; hence they are recommended only for the symptomatic control of thyrotoxicosis or while awaiting response to the antithyroid medications or surgery. Propranolol is the most commonly used beta-blocker. (IIa/B)
- 15. Iodides can lead to fetal goitre and should not be used. (IIa/C)
- 16. Surgery is indicated when ATDs fail to control the hyperthyroid disease (over 300 mg of PTU or 40 mg/day methimazole/carbimazole). 2nd trimester is the safest time suggested for surgery. (I/B)
- 17. Use of ¹³¹I is contraindicated because of the possible teratogenic effects of radiation. Effective contraception postponing is recommended for at least 3 months following therapy. There are no data for or against recommending termination of pregnancy after inadvertent ¹³¹I exposure. (I/B)
- 18. In case of pregnancy in active Graves' disease, continue treatment with an ATD. To determine whether the fetus is at risk of having hyperthyroidism, TRAb titers could be assessed in the 3rd trimester if possible. (IIa/B)
- 19. Medication should be restarted in case of relapse during early pregnancy in a woman with a past history of Graves' disease. (IIb/C)
- 20. In case of pregnancy after a previous ablative treatment, reassessment of TRAb levels (if possible) at the beginning of pregnancy, is recommended to determine the chance of fetal or postnatal hyper- or hypothyroidism. (IIb/C)
- 21. If mother is euthyroid but positive for TRAb, there is a possibility of fetal thyrotoxicosis which should be assessed by FHR (>160/min). If all other causes of fetal tachycardia have been ruled out, start mother on methimazole/carbimazole to control

- fetal thyrotoxicosis and Levothyroxine to maintain maternal euthyroidism. (IIa/B)
- 22. Presence of subclinical hyperthyroidism (normal serum fT4 level and a low serum TSH level) in pregnant women does not warrant any treatment but it warrants follow-up testing for the same and antibodies. (IIa/B)
- 23. Pregnant women with TRAb or those treated with ATD should have a fetal ultrasound to detect fetal thyroid dysfunction. This may include growth restriction, hydrops, presence of goitre, and cardiac failure. (IIa/B)
- 24. Once fetal hyperthyroidism is diagnosed, ATD therapy should be administered to the mother. The fetus should be re-evaluated for clinical improvement (heart rate, goitre resolution) by ultrasound in 2 weeks and appropriate dose adjustment done. (IIb/B)
- 25. Umbilical cord blood may be considered if the diagnosis of fetal thyroid disease is not reasonably certain from the clinical data and fetal goitre is detected in women taking antithyroid drugs to help determine whether the fetus is hyperthyroid or hypothyroid. (IIb/C)

Hyperemesis Gravidarum and Hyperthyroidism

- 26. Thyroid function tests should be measured in all patients with HG, as such patients are at risk of developing transient hyperthyroidism. (IIa/B)
- 27. Distinguishing features from intrinsic thyroid disease are the absence of typical symptoms and signs of hyperthyroidism, no prior history of hyper-thyroid symptoms preceding pregnancy, absence of goitre and thyroid antibodies. (IIa/B)
- 28. The condition is usually self-limited and does not require antithyroid therapy, except in a few cases where thyroid function abnormalities persists beyond 18-20 weeks of gestation. (I/B)

Autoimmune Thyroid Disease in Pregnancy

- 29. The data on the association of thyroid antibodies and recurrent pregnancy loss or preterm birth are conflicting and a statistically significant association has not been shown in large studies. (IIb/B)
- 30. Women with thyroid autoimmunity who are euthyroid in the early stages of pregnancy, are at risk of developing hypothyroidism and should be monitored for TSH at least once in every trimester, at least upto 2nd trimester. (I/A)
- 31. Levothyroxine therapy can be considered in euthyroid pregnant women with TPOAb positive and history of pregnancy loss. (IIb/C)

Thyroid Nodules in Pregnancy

- 32. A pregnant woman with a palpable thyroid nodule should be evaluated by measuring serum TSH and an ultrasound assessment of the neck and thyroid gland and FNAC (fine-needle aspiration cytology). (IIa/B)
- 33. If nodule is malignant or shows rapid growth, consider surgery in the 2nd trimester. (IIa/B)
- 34. If the nodule is benign, no further evaluation is needed, (except in the cases with elevated TSH), Levothyroxine is given to normalize the TSH and follow-up with USG of the neck. (IIa/B)
- 35. In case of papillary or follicular thyroid cancer, Levothyroxine suppression therapy should be initiated to maintain the serum TSH in the range of 0.1-0.8 mIU/L and <2.5 mIU/L for patients with medullary thyroid cancer. (IIb/C)
- 36. If the size of the nodule is stable, repeat biopsy should be performed only after delivery. (IIa/B)
- 37. Postsurgically, patients should be maintained on Levothyroxine therapy with monitoring of TSH and free T4 levels every 6 weeks. (IIa/C)

38. Postsurgical whole-body scintigraphy and radioiodine remnant ablation are contraindicated during pregnancy and lactation. (I/B)

Postpartum Thyroiditis

- 39. Routine screening of all women for PPT is not justified. Women who have type 1 diabetes or are TPO positive during the 1st trimester should have their TSH monitored at 3- and 6-months postpartum. (IIb/B)
- 40. Majority of women in the hyperthyroid phase do not require intervention. (I/A)
- 41. Symptomatic cases should be managed with a short course of beta-blockers. (IIa/B)
- 42. Symptomatic women with a TSH of >10 mIU/L or between 4 and 10 mIU/L, as well as asymptomatic women with a TSH between 4 and 10 mIU/L and planning pregnancy in the near future should be treated with Levothyroxine. (IIa/B)
- 43. Women with postpartum depression should be screened for hypothyroidism and appropriately treated. (IIb/C)
- 44. Women with a prior history of PPT should have TSH testing annually to evaluate for the development of permanent hypothyroidism. (I/A)

lodine Requirement in Pregnancy

- 45. Iodine sufficient mothers have adequate iodine stored in the thyroid gland to ensure adequate hormone synthesis and secretion and do not require routine iodine supplementation. (IIa/A)
- 46. Iodized salt has been used as the preferred strategy for correction of iodine deficiency disorders. (IIa/A)

Screening for Thyroid Dysfunction During Pregnancy

47. All pregnant females should be screened at 1st antenatal visit by measuring TSH levels. (IIa/B)

- 48. For the following high-risk groups screening should also include TPOAb: (IIa/C)
 - i. Personal history of thyroid or other autoimmune disorders or a family history of thyroid disease
 - ii. Women with goitre
 - iii. Women with a history of miscarriage or preterm delivery
 - iv. Women with type 1 diabetes
- 49. Maternal thyroid dysfunction is by itself not an indication for termination of pregnancy. (IIa/B)
- 50. There is no contraindication for breastfeeding in women on ATD. (I/A)

Thyroid Disorders and Infertility

- 51. Evaluation of serum TSH concentration is recommended for all women seeking care for infertility. (IIa/B)
- 52. Levothyroxine treatment is recommended for infertile women with overt hypothyroidism. (I/B)
- 53. Levothyroxine may be considered in subclinical hypothyroidism women who are attempting natural conception given its potential benefits in comparison to its minimal risk. (IIb/C)
- 54. Subclinical hypothyroidism women undergoing IVF or ICSI should be treated with Levothyroxine. The goal of treatment is to achieve a TSH concentration <2.5 mIU/L. (I/B)
- 55. Levothyroxine may be considered in euthyroid thyroid autoantibody positive women who are undergoing assisted reproductive treatment given its potential benefits in comparison to its minimal risk. (IIb/C)

REFERENCES

- Gaberšček S, Zaletel K. Thyroid physiology and autoimmunity in pregnancy and after delivery. Expert Rev Clin Immunol. 2011;7(5):697-706.
- Nambiar V, Jagtap VS, Sarathi V, et al. Prevalence and impact of thyroid disorders on maternal outcome in Asian-Indian Pregnant Women. J Thyroid Res. 2011;429097.
- Banerjee S. Thyroid disorders in pregnancy. Special issue on Indian thyroid guidelines 2011. JAPI. 2011;59 (Suppl):32-34.
- Thyroid disease and pregnancy. The American Thyroid Association. https://www.thyroid.org/wp-content/ uploads/patients/brochures/ata-thyroid-disease-pregnancy-brochure.pdf.
- 5. Zimmermann MB. lodine deficiency in pregnancy and the effects of maternal iodine supplementation on the offspring: A review. Am J Clin Nutr. 2009;89(2):668S-672S.
- Haddow JE, Palomaki GE, Allan WC, et al. Maternal thyroid deficiency during pregnancy and subsequent neuropsychological development of the child. N Engl J Med. 1999;341(8):549-55.
- Preventing and treating iodine deficiency. Pages 55-60. Available form: http://www.adb.org/docu-ments/books/nutrition/what_works/chapter5.pdf.
- Glinoer D, Abalovich M. Unresolved questions in managing hypothyroidism during pregnancy. BMJ. 2007;335(7614):300-02.
- 9. Wilson GR, Curry RW. Subclinical thyroid disease. Am Fam Physician. 2005;72(8):1517-24.
- Reid SM, Middleton P, Cossich MC and Crowther CA. Interventions for clinical and subclinical hypothyroidism in pregnancy. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. 2010;7.CD007752.
- Sahu MT, Das V, Mittal S, et al. Overt and subclinical thyroid dysfunction among Indian pregnant women and its effect on maternal and fetal outcome. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2010;281(2):215-20.
- Vaidya B, Anthony S, Bilous M, et al. Detection of thyroid dysfunction in early pregnancy: Universal screening or targeted high-risk case finding? J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2007;92(1):203-07.
- Goel P, Radotra A, Devi K, et al. Maternal and perinatal outcome in pregnancy with hypothyroidism. Indian J Med Sci. 2005;59 (3):116-17.
- Stagnaro-Green A. Overt hyperthyroidism and hypothyroidism during pregnancy. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 2011;54(3):478-87.
- Kooistra L, Crawford S, van Baar AL, et al. Neonatal effects of maternal hypothyroxinemia during early pregnancy. Pediatrics. 2006;117(1):161–67.
- Pop VJ, Kuijpens JL, van Baar AL, et al. Low maternal free thyroxine concentrations during early pregnancy are associated with impaired psychomotor development in infancy. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf). 1999;50(2):149-55.
- Kasatkina EP, Samsonova LN, Ivakhnenko VN, et al. Gestational hypothyroxinemia and cognitive function in offspring. Neurosci Behav Physiol. 2006;36(6):619–24.
- 18. Tiwari BD, Godbole MM, Chattopadhyay N, et al. Learning disabilities and poor motivation to achieve due to prolonged iodine deficiency. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 1996;63(5):782–86.
- Kapil U, Pathak P, Tandon M, et al. Micronutrient deficiency disorders amongst pregnant women in three urban slum communities of Delhi. Indian Pediatrics. 1999;36(10):991-98.
- Smallridge RC, Ladenson PW. Hypothyroidism in pregnancy: Consequences to neonatal health. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2001;86(6):2349-53.
- Sutandar M, Garcia-Bournissen F, Koren G. Hypothyroidism in pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol Can. 2007;29(4):354–56.
- Gayathri R, Lavanya S, Raghavan K. Subclinical hypothyroidism and autoimmune thyroiditis in pregnancy A study in south indian subjects. JAPI. 2009;57:691-93.
- Sahay R, Kalra S, Magon N. Ensuring an intelligent India: Managing hypothyroidism in pregnancy. Indian J Endocrinol Metab. 2011;15(Suppl 2):S76–S77.
- 24. Nuzhat A, Pranathi R, Evita F. Hypothyroidism in pregnancy: Is universal screening needed? *J Obstet Gynecol India*. 2006;56(6):495-98.
- 25. Rao VR, Lakshmi A, Sadhnani MD. Prevalence of hypothyroidism in recurrent pregnancy loss in 1st trimester. *Indian J Med Sci.* 2008;62(9):357-61.
- 26. Unnikrishnan AG. Maternal hypothyroidism. KMJ. 2008;4:19-23.
- Dhanwal DK, Bajaj S, Rajput R, et. al. Prevalence of hypothyroidism in pregnancy: An epidemiological study from 11 cities in 9 states of India. Indian J Endocrinol Metab. 2016;20(3):387–90.

- Abalovich M, Amino N, Barbour LA, et al. Management of thyroid dysfunction during pregnancy and postpartum: An Endocrine Society clinical practice guideline. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2007;92(8 Suppl):S1-S47.
- 29. Kung AWC. Thyroid disease in pregnancy. HKMJ. 1997;3:388-90.
- 30. Rajput R, Singh B, Goel V, et al. Trimester specific reference interval for thyroid hormones during pregnancy at a tertiary care hospital in Haryana, India. Ind J Endocrinol and Metab 2016;20(6):810-15.
- Kalra S, Agarwal S, Aggarwal R and Ranabir S. Trimester-specific thyroid-stimulating hormone: An Indian perspective. Indian J Endocr Metab 2018;22:1-4.
- Galofre JC, Davies TF. Autoimmune thyroid disease in pregnancy: A review. J Womens Health (Larchmt). 2009;18(11):1847–56.
- 33. Marwaha RK, Chopra S, Gopalakrishnan S, et al. Establishment of reference range for thyroid hormones in normal pregnant Indian women. BJOG. 2008;115(5):602-06.
- 34. FIGO working group on good clinical practice in maternal-fetal medicine. Good clinical practice advice: Thyroid and pregnancy. Int. J Gynecol Obstetr 2019;144(3):347-51.
- 35. Thangaratinam S, Tan A, Knox E, et al. Association between thyroid autoantibodies and miscarriage and preterm birth: Meta-analysis of evidence. BMJ 2011;342(7806):d2616.
- Mehran T, Tohidi M, Sarvghadi F, et al. Management of thyroid peroxidase antibody euthyroid women in pregnancy: Comparison of the American Thyroid Association and the Endocrine Society guidelines. J Thyroid Res 2013;542692.
- Alexander EK, Pearce EN, Brent GA, et al. 2017 guidelines of the American Thyroid Association for the diagnosis and management of thyroid disease during pregnancy and the postpartum. Thyroid 2017; 27:315-89.
- Taylor PN, Albrecht D, Scholz A, et al. Global epidemiology of hyperthyroidism and hypothyroidism. Nat Rev Endocrinol. 2018;14(5):301-16.
- Hennessey JV. The emergence of Levothyroxine as a treatment for hypothyroidism. Endocrine. 2017; 55(1):6-18.
- Ernst FR, Barr P, Elmor R, et al. The economic impact of Levothyroxine dose adjustments: the CONTROL HE Study. Clin Drug Investig. 2017;37(1):71-83.
- 41. Kashi Z, Bahar A, Akha O, et al. Levothyroxine dosage requirement during pregnancy in well-controlled hypothyroid women: A longitudinal study. Glob J Health Sci. 2016;8(4):227–33.
- Levothyroxine. Drugs.com. Available from: http://www.drugs.com/pro/Levothyroxine. html#InfantsandChildren.
- 43. Hypothyroidism. Harrison's Practice. Available from: http://www.harrisonspractice.com/practice/ ub/view/ Harrisons%20Practice/141318/2/Hypothyroidism.
- 44. Fitzpatrick DL, Russell MA. Diagnosis and management of thyroid disease in pregnancy. *Obstet Gynecol Clin N Am.* 2010;37(2):173–93.
- 45. Neale DM, Cootauco AC, Burrow G. Thyroid disease in pregnancy. Clin Perinatol. 2007;34 (4):543-557,v-vi.
- 46. Ross DS, Cooper DS, Lockwood CJ and Mulder JE. Hypothyroidism during pregnancy: Clinical manifestations, diagnosis, and treatment. UpToDate. Available from: http://www.uptodate.com/contents/hypothyroidism-during-pregnancy-clinical-manifestations-diagnosis-and-treatment?source=search_result &search=hypothyroidism+in+pregnancy6selectedTitle=2~150.
- 47. Vaidya B, Hubalewska-Dydejczyk A, Laurberg P, et al. Treatment and screening of hypothyroidism in Pregnancy: Results of a European survey. Eur J Endocrinol. 2011. doi: 10.1530/EJE-11-0729.
- Bombrys AE, Habli MA, Sibai BM. How to manage hypothyroid disease in pregnancy. OBG Management. 2008;29-41.
- 49. Unnikrishnan AG. Management of maternal hypothyroidism: A practical perspective. *Thyroid Res and Pract.* 2009;6(1):6-11.
- Wartofsky L. Antepartum thyroid disease: Diagnosis and treatment. Available from: http://www. thyroidtoday. com/ExpertOpinions/AntepartumThyroidDisease.pdf.
- Pop VJ, Kuijpens JL, van Baar AL, et al. Low maternal free thyroxine concentrations during early pregnancy are associated with impaired psychomotor development in infancy. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf). 1999; 50(2):149-55.
- Premawardhana LDKE, Parkes AB, John R, et al. Thyroid peroxidase antibodies in early pregnancy: Utility for prediction of postpartum thyroid dysfunction and implications for screening. Thyroid. 2004;14 (8):610-15.
- Stuckey BGA, Kent GN, Ward LC, et al. Postpartum thyroid dysfunction and the long-term risk of hypothyroidism: Results from a 12-year follow-up study of women with and without postpartum thyroid dysfunction. Clin Endocrinol. 2010;73(3):389–95.
- Mamede da Costa S, Sieiro Netto L, Coeli CM, et al. Value of combined clinical information and thyroid peroxidase antibodies in pregnancy for the prediction of postpartum thyroid dysfunction. Am J Reprod Immunol. 2007;58(4):344-49.
- Li J, Shen J, Qin L. Effects of Levothyroxine on pregnancy outcomes in women with thyroid dysfunction: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Altern Ther Health Med. 2017;23:49-58.

- Lazarus JH, Bestwick JP, Channon S, et al. Antenatal thyroid screening and childhood cognitive function. N Engl J Med. 2012;366:493-501.
- 57. Ross DS, Cooper DS, Lockwood CJ and Mulder JE. Overview of thyroid disease in pregnancy. UpToDate. Available from; http://www.uptodate.com/contents/overview-of-thyroid-disease-in-pregnancy?source=search_resultθsearch=hyperthyroidism+in+pregnancyθselectedTitle=2~150.
- Ross DS, Cooper DS, Lockwood CJ and Mulder JE. Hyperthyroidism during pregnancy: Clinical manifestations, diagnosis, and causes. UpToDate. Available from: http://www.uptodate.com/contents/ hyperthyroidism-during-pregnancy-clinical-manifestations-diagnosis-and-causes?source=search_result6s earch=hyperthyroidism+in+pregnancy6selectedTitle=3~150.
- 59. Wang KW, Sum CF. Management of thyroid disease in pregnancy. Singapore Med J. 1989;30:476-78.
- 60. Mestman JH. Hyperthyroidism in pregnancy. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 1997;40(1):45-64.
- 61. Marx H, Amin P, Lazarus JH. Hyperthyroidism and pregnancy. BMJ. 2008;336(7645):663-67.
- 62. Dwarakanath CS, Ammini AC, Kriplani A, et al. Graves' disease during pregnancy-Results of antithyroid drug therapy. Singapore Med J. 1999;40(2):70-73.
- 63. Polak M, Le Gac I, Vuillard E, et al. Fetal and neonatal thyroid function in relation to maternal Graves' disease. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2004;18(2):289-302.
- 64. Mestman JH. Hyperthyroidism in pregnancy. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2004;18(2):267-88.
- Glinoer D. The systematic screening and management of hypothyroidism and hyperthyroidism during pregnancy. Trends Endocrinol Metab. 1998;9(10):403–11.
- 66. Galofré JC, Davies TF. Thyroid dysfunction in pregnancy. Endocrinología y Nutrición. 2007;54(10):535-46.
- Sisodia KP, Mestman JH. Graves hyperthyroidism and pregnancy: A clinical update. Endocr Pract. 2010;16(1):118-29.
- Vanderpump MP, Turnbridge WM. Epidemiology and prevention of clinical and subclinical hypothyroidism. Thyroid. 2002;12(10):839–47.
- 69. Stagnaro-Green A. Postpartum thyroiditis. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2002;87(9):4042-47.
- Marqusee E, Hill JA, Mandel SJ. Thyroiditis after pregnancy loss. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1997; 82(8): 2455-57.
- Lazarus JH. Chapter 14 Thyroid regulation and dysfunction in the pregnant patient. Available from: http://www.thyroidmanager.org/Chapter14/chapter14.pdf.
- Chan GW, Mandel SJ. Therapy insight: Management of Graves' disease during pregnancy. Nat Clin Pract Endocrinol & Metab. 2007;3:470-78.
- Patient guide to the management of maternal hyperthyroidism before, during, and after pregnancy. The Endocrine Society. Available from: http://www.hormone.org/Resources/Patient_Guides/ upload/mgmtmaternal-hyperthyroidism-070609.pdf.
- Inoue M, Arata N, Koren G and Ito S. Hyperthyroidism during pregnancy. Can Fam Physician. 2009; 55(7):701-03.
- Phoojaroenchanachai M, Sriussadaporn S, Peerapatdit T, et al. Effect of maternal hyperthyroidism during late pregnancy on the risk of neonatal low birth weight. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf). 2001;54(3):365-70.
- 76. Zimmerman D. Fetal and neonatal hyperthyroidism. Thyroid. 1999; 9(7)727-33.
- 77. Abel D. Thyroid disease during pregnancy Part 2: Hyperthyroidism. The female patient. 2011;36(2):23-28.
- Aslam M, Musaddaq I. Fetal and neonatal Graves' disease: A case report and review of the literature. South Med J. 2008;101(8):840-41.
- LeBeau SO, Mandel SJ. Thyroid Disorders during Pregnancy. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am. 2006;35(1): 117-36, vii.
- Péter F, Muzsnai A. Congenital disorders of the thyroid: Hypo/Hyper. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am. 2009;38(3):491-507.
- 81. Zainuddin Z, Shaker AH. Hyperthyroidism in pregnancy. The Family Physician 2005;13(3):2-4.
- 82. Polak M, Leger J, Luton D, et al. Fetal cord blood sampling in the diagnosis and the treatment of fetal hyperthyroidism in the offsprings of a euthyroid mother, producing thyroid stimulating immunoglobulins. Ann Endocrinol (Paris). 1997;58(4):338-42.
- 83. Lauren H. Chapter 7 Thyroid disease during pregnancy. In: Burrow GN, Duffy TP, Copel JA (eds.). Medical complications during pregnancy. 6th edition;2004. Saunders Elsevier. pp:131-61.
- Azizi F, Amouzegar A. Management of hyperthyroidism during pregnancy and lactation. Eur J Endocrinol. 2011;164(6):871-76.
- 85. Neale D, Burrow G. Thyroid disease in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 2004;31(4):893-905,xi.
- 86. Mandel SJ, Cooper DS. The use of antithyroid drugs in pregnancy and lactation. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2001;86(6):2354-59.
- 87. Alex Stagnaro-Green, Abalovich M, Alexander E, et al. Guidelines of the American Thyroid Association for the diagnosis and management of thyroid disease during pregnancy and postpartum. The American Thyroid Association taskforce on thyroid disease during pregnancy and postpartum. Available from: http:// thyroidguidelines.net/ hyperthyroidism/results.

- 88. Cooper DS. Hyperthyroidism. The Lancet. 2003;362(9382):459-68.
- 89. Goodwin TM. Hyperemesis gravidarum. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 2008;35(3):401-17.
- Maguire D, Whitelaw DC. Hyperemesis gravidarum and gestational hyperthyroidism. Endocrine Abstracts. 2007;13:342.
- 91. Ndungu JR, Amayo A, Qureshi ZP and Kigondu CS. Gestational thyrotoxicosis associated with emesis in early pregnancy. East Afr Med J. 2009;86(2):55-58.
- 92. Albaar MT, Adam JM. Gestational transient thyrotoxicosis. Acta Med Indones. 2009;41(2):99-104.
- 93. De Leo S, Pearce EN. Autoimmune thyroid disease during pregnancy. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2018;6(7):575-86.
- Stagnaro-Green A, Glinoer D. Thyroid autoimmunity and the risk of miscarriage. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2004;18 (2):167-81.
- Lazarov I, Cocovska N. Autoimmune thyroid disease and pregnancy-challenge or routine. Akush Ginekol (Sofiia). 2011;50(2):39-41.
- Abbassi-Ghanavati M. Thyroid autoantibodies and pregnancy outcomes. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 2011; 54(3):499-505.
- 97. Stagnaro-Green A, Roman SH, Cobin RH, et al. Detection of at-risk pregnancy by means of highly sensitive assays for thyroid autoantibodies. *JAMA*. 1990;264(11):1422–25.
- 98. Stagnaro-Green A, Roman SH, Cobin RH, et al. A prospective study of lymphocyte-initiated immunosuppression in normal pregnancy: Evidence of a T-cell etiology for postpartum thyroid dysfunction. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 1992;74(3):645–53.
- 99. Lepoutre T, Debiève F, Gruson D and Daumerie C. Reduction of miscarriages through universal screening and treatment of thyroid autoimmune diseases. *Gynecol Obstet Invest.* 2012;74(4):265-73.
- Glinoer D, De Nayer P, Bourdoux P, et al. Regulation of maternal thyroid during pregnancy. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1990;71 (2):276–87.
- 101. Lejeune B, Grun JP, De Nayer P, et al. Antithyroid antibodies underlying thyroid abnormalities and miscarriage or pregnancy induced hypertension. *Br J Obstet Gynaecol*. 1993;100(7):669–72.
- 102. Bagis T, Gokcel A, Saygili ES. Autoimmune thyroid disease in pregnancy and the postpartum period: Relationship to spontaneous abortion. *Thyroid*. 2001;11(11):1049-53.
- 103. Pratt D, Novotny M, Kaberlein G, et al. Antithyroid antibodies and the association with non-organ-specific antibodies in recurrent pregnancy loss. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1993;168:837-41.
- 104. Pratt DE, Kaberlein G, Dudkiewicz A, et al. The association of antithyroid antibodies in euthyroid nonpregnant women with recurrent 1st trimester abortions in the next pregnancy. Fertil Steril 1993;60:1001-05.
- 105. Esplin MS, Branch DW, Silver R and Stagnaro-Green A. Thyroid autoantibodies are not associated with recurrent pregnancy loss. *Am J Obstet Gynecol.* 1998;179(6 Pt 1):1583–86.
- 106. Rushworth FH, Backos M, Rai R, et al. Prospective pregnancy out- come in untreated recurrent miscarriers with thyroid autoantibodies. *Hum Reprod.* 2000;15(7):1637-39.
- De Carolis C, Greco E, Guarino MD, et al. Anti-thyroid antibodies and antiphospholipid syndrome: Evidence
 of reduced fecundity and of poor pregnancy outcome in recurrent spontaneous aborters. Am J Reprod
 Immunol. 2004;52(4):263–66.
- 108. Negro R, Formoso G, Mangieri T, et al. Levothyroxine treatment in euthyroid pregnant women with autoimmune thyroid disease: Effects on obstetrical complications. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2006; 91(7):2587-91.
- 109. Nazarpour S, Ramezani TF, Simbar M, et al. Effects of Levothyroxine treatment on pregnancy outcomes in pregnant women with autoimmune thyroid disease. Eur J Endocrinol. 2017;176(2):253-65.
- Kung AWC, Chau MT, Lao TT, et al. The Effect of pregnancy on thyroid nodule formation. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2002;87 (3):1010–14.
- Nader S. Thyroid disease and other endocrine disorders in pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 2004;31(2):257-85.
- Tan GH, Gharib H, Goellner JR, et al. Management of thyroid nodules in pregnancy. Arch Intern Med. 1996:156 (20):2317-20.
- Unnikrishnan AG, Kalra S, Baruah M, et al. Endocrine Society of India management guidelines for patients with thyroid nodules: A position statement. Indian J Endocrinol Metab. 2011;15(1):2–8.
- 114. Sakorafas GH, Peros G. Thyroid nodule: A potentially malignant lesion; optimal management from a surgical perspective. Cancer Treat Rev. 2006;32(3):191-202.
- 115. Doherty CM, Shindo ML, Rice DH, et al. Management of thyroid nodules during pregnancy. Laryngoscope. 1995;105(3 Pt 1):251-55.
- 116. Galata G, Schulte K. Management of the thyroid nodule. Surgery (Oxford). 2011;29(9):434-39.
- 117. Welker MJ, Orlov D. Thyroid Nodules. Am Fam Physician. 2003;67(3):559-67.
- 118. Papini E, Panunzi C, Petrucci L, et al. Long-term results of echographically guided percutaneous ethanol injection in the treatment of the autonomous thyroid nodule. Minerva Endocrinol. 1993;18:173–79.

- 119. Lima N, Knobel M, Cavaliere H, et al. Levothyroxine suppressive therapy is partially effective in treating patients with benign, solid thyroid nodules and multinodular goitres. Thyroid. 1997;7:691–97.
- Zelmanovitz F, Genro S, Gross JL. Suppressive therapy with Levothyroxine for solitary thyroid nodules:
 A double-blind controlled clinical study and cumulative meta-analyses. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1998; 83:3881–85.
- 121. Larijani B, Pajouhi M, Bastanhagh MH, et al. Evaluation of suppressive therapy for cold thyroid nodules with Levothyroxine: Double-blind placebo-controlled clinical trial. Endocr Pract. 1999;5:251–56.
- 122. Wemeau JL, Caron P, Schvartz C, et al. Effects of thyroid-stimulating hormone suppression with Levothyroxine in reducing the volume of solitary thyroid nodules and improving extranodular nonpalpable changes: A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial by the French Thyroid Research Group. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2002;87:4928–34.
- 123. Tsai CC, Pei D, Hung YJ, et al. The effect of thyroxine-suppressive therapy in patients with solitary non-toxic thyroid nodules A randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. Int J Clin Pract. 2006;60:23–26.
- 124. Cooper DS, Doherty GM, Haugen BR, et al. American Thyroid Association (ATA) guidelines taskforce on thyroid nodules and differentiated thyroid cancer. Revised American Thyroid Association management guidelines for patients with thyroid nodules and differentiated thyroid cancer. *Thyroid*. 2009; 19(11):1167-1214.
- Delbridge L, Guinea Al, Reeve TS. Total thyroidectomy for bilateral benign multinodular goitre: Effect of changing practice. Arch Surg. 1999;134 (12):1389-93.
- 126. TerryaAJ, Hague WM. Postpartum thyroiditis. Semin Perinatol. 1998;22(6):497-502.
- 127. Stagnaro-Green A. Postpartum thyroiditis. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2004;18(2):303-16.
- 128. Walfish PG, Meyerson J, Provias JP, et al. Prevalence and characteristics of postpartum thyroid dysfunction: Results of a survey from Toronto, Canada. J Endocrinol Invest. 1992;15(4):265–72.
- 129. Zargar AH, Shah IH, Masoodi SR, et al. Postpartum thyroiditis in India: Prevalence of postpartum thyroiditis in Kashmir valley of Indian sub-continent. Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes. 2002;110(4):171–75.
- Alvarez-Marfany M, Roman SH, Drexler AJ, et al. Long-term prospective study of postpartum thyroid dysfunction in women with insulin dependent diabetes mellitus. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1994;79 (1):10–16.
- 131. Gerstein HC. Incidence of postpartum thyroid dysfunction in patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus. *Ann Intern Med.* 1993;118(6):419–23.
- Bech K, Hoier-Madsen M, Feldt-Rasmussen U, et al. Thyroid function and autoimmune manifestations in insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus during and after pregnancy. Acta Endocrinol (Copenh). 1991; 124(5):534–39.
- 133. Gallas PR, Stolk RP, Bakker K, et al. Thyroid dysfunction during pregnancy and in the first postpartum year in women with diabetes mellitus type 1. Eur J Endocrinol. 2002;147(4):443–51.
- 134. Landek-Salgado MA, Gutenberg A, Lupi I, et al. Pregnancy, postpartum autoimmune thyroiditis, and autoimmune hypophysitis: Intimate relationships. Autoimmun Rev. 2010;9(3):153-57.
- 135. Stagnaro-Green A. Postpartum thyroiditis: Clinical review. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2002;87(9):4042-47.
- Le Donne M, Settineri S, Benvenga S. Early pospartum alexithymia and risk for depression: Relationship with serum thyrotropin, free thyroid hormones and thyroid autoantibodies. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*. 2012;37(4):519-33.
- 137. Stagnaro-Green A. Approach to the patient with postpartum thyroiditis. *J Clin Endocrinol* Metab 2012;97:334–42.
- Muller AF, Drexhage HA, Berghout A. Postpartum thyroiditis and autoimmune thyroiditis in women of childbearing age: Recent insights and consequences for antenatal and postnatal care. *Endocr Rev.* 2001;22(5):605–30.
- 139. Kuijpens JL, Vader HL, Drexhage HA, et al. Thyroid peroxidase antibodies during gestation are a marker for subsequent depression postpartum. Eur J Endocrinol. 2001;145:579–84.
- 140. Harris B, Othman S, Davies JA, et al. Association between postpartum thyroid dysfunction and thyroid antibodies and depression. *BMJ* 1992;305:152–56.
- Le Donne M, Settineri S, Benvenga S. Early postpartum alexithymia and risk for depression: Relationship with serum thyrotropin free thyroid hormones and thyroid autoantibodies. Psychoneuroendocrinology 2012;37:519–33.
- 142. Groer MW, El-Badri N, Djeu J, et al. Suppression of natural killer cell cytotoxicity in postpartum women: Time course and potential mechanisms. *Biol Res Nurs*. 2013;16:320–26.
- 143. Sylvén SM, Elenis E, Michelakos T, et al. Thyroid function tests at delivery and risk for postpartum depressive symptoms. Psychoneuroendocrinology 2013;38:1007–13.
- 144. Cleare AJ, McGregor A, Chambers SM, et al. Thyroxine replacement increases central 5-hydroxytryptamine activity and reduces depressive symptoms in hypothyroidism. Neu-roendocrinology. 1996;64(1):65–69.
- 145. Bhutta ZA, Das JK, Rizvi A, et al. Maternal and child nutrition study group evidence-based interventions for improvement of maternal and child nutrition: What can be done and at what cost? Lancet. 2013; 382:452-77.
- 146. Iodine requirements in pregnancy and infancy. IDD Newsletter. 2007;23(1):1-20.

- 147. Lazarus JH, Smyth PPA. Chapter 49 Iodine deficiency in pregnancy: Iodine deficiency and supplementation in pregnancy. In: Preedy VR, Burrow GN, Watson R (eds.). Comprehensive Handbook of Iodine: Nutritional, Biochemical, Pathological and Therapeutic Aspects. 2009; Academic Press. pp:469-76.
- 148. Skeaff SA. Chapter 130 Iodine nutrition in pregnancy: Meeting iodine requirements in the diets of pregnant women. In: Preedy VR, Burrow GN, Watson R (eds.). Comprehensive Handbook of Iodine: Nutritional, Biochemical, Pathological and Therapeutic Aspects. 2009; Academic Press. pp:1259-64.
- 149. Andersson M, de Benoist B, Delange F and Zupan J. WHO Secretariat on behalf of the participants to the consultation prevention and control of iodine deficiency in pregnant and lactating women and in children less than 2-years-old: Conclusions and recommendations of the technical consultation. *Public Health Nutri*. 2007;10 (12A):1606–11.
- 150. Liberman CS, Pino SC, Fang SL, et al. Circulating iodide concentrations during and after pregnancy. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 1998;83(10):3545–49.
- 151. Glinoer D. The regulation of thyroid function during normal pregnancy: Importance of the iodine nutrition status. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2004;18(2):133–52.
- 152. Glinoer D. Pregnancy and iodine. Thyroid. 2001;11(5):471-81.
- 153. Glinoer D. Feto-maternal repercussions of iodine deficiency during pregnancy: An update. *Ann Endocrinol* (Paris). 2003;64(1):37–44.
- 154. Glinoer D, Delange F, Laboreur I, et al. Maternal and neonatal thyroid function at birth in an area of marginally low iodine intake. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1992;75(3):800–05.
- 155. Glinoer D, De Nayer P, Delange F, et al. A randomized trial for the treatment of mild iodine deficiency during pregnancy: Maternal and neonatal effects. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1995;80(1):258–69.
- 156. Pearce EN, Lazarus JH, Moreno-Reyes R and Zimmermann MB. Consequences of iodine deficiency and excess in pregnant women: An overview of current knowns and unknowns. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 2016;104:9185-235.
- Delange F. Iodine requirements during pregnancy, lactation and the neonatal period and indicators of optimal iodine nutrition. Public Health Nutr. 2007;10(12A):1571-80.
- 158. Public health committee of the American Thyroid Association, Becker DV, Braverman LE, Delange F, et al. iodine supplementation for pregnancy and lactation- United States and Canada: Recommendations of the American Thyroid Association. Thyroid. 2006;16(10):949-51.
- 159. Chaouki ML, Benmiloud M. Prevention of iodine deficiency disorders by oral administration of lipiodol during pregnancy. *Eur J Endocrinol*. 1994;130(6):547–51.
- 160. Lazarus JH. Screening for thyroid dysfunction in pregnancy: Is it worthwhile? J Thyroid Res. 2011;2011:1-4.
- Lazarus JH, Premawardhana LD. Screening for thyroid disease in pregnancy. J Clin Pathol. 2005; 58(5):449–52.
- Thung SF, Funai EF, Grobman WA. The cost effectiveness of universal screening in pregnancy for subclinical hypothyroidism. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2009;200(3):267–e1-7.
- Dosiou C, Sanders GD, Araki SS and Crapo LM. Screening pregnant women for autoimmune thyroid disease: A cost-effectiveness analysis. Eur J Endocrinol. 2008;158(6):841–51.
- 164. Potlukova E, Potluka O, Jiskra J, et al. Is age a risk factor for hypothyroidism in pregnancy? An analysis of 5223 pregnant women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2012;97:1945–52.
- 165. Yang H, Shao M, Chen L, et al. Screening strategies for thyroid disorders in the first and 2nd trimester of pregnancy in China. PLoS ONE 2014;9(6):e99611.
- 166. Medeiros MF, Cerqueira TL, Silva Junior JC, et al. An international survey of screening and management of hypothyroidism during pregnancy in Latin America. Arq Bras Endocrinol Metab 2014;58:906–11.
- 167. Azizi F, Amouzegar A, Mehran L, et al. Screening and management of hypothyroidism in pregnancy: Results of an Asian survey. Endocr J 2014;61:697–704.
- 168. Srimatkandada P, Stagnaro-Green A, Pearce EN. Attitudes of ATA survey respondents toward screening and treatment of hypothyroidism in pregnancy. *Thyroid* 2015;25:368–69.
- 169. Lazarus J, Brown RS, Daumerie C, et al. 2014 European Thyroid Association guidelines for the management of subclinical hypothyroidism in pregnancy and in children. Eur Thyroid J 2014;3:76–94.
- Vila L, Velasco I, González S, et al. Detection of thyroid dysfunction in pregnant women: Universal screening is justified. Endocrinol Nutr 2012;59:547–60.
- 2012 Indian Thyroid Society guidelines for management of thyroid dysfunction during pregnancy. Clinical practice guidelines. Elsevier. New Delhi.
- Maternal health division, Ministry of health and family welfare, Government of India. 2014 National guidelines for screening of hypothyroidism during pregnancy.
- 173. Practice committee of the American Society for Reproductive Medicine. Subclinical hypothyroidism in the infertile female population: A guideline. Fertil and Steril 2015;104:545–53.
- 174. Krassas GE, Poppe K, Glinoer D. 2010 Thyroid function and human reproductive health. *Endocr Rev* 31: 702–55.
- Poppe K, Velkeniers B, Glinoer D. The role of thyroid autoimmunity in fertility and pregnancy. Nat Clin Pract Endocrinol Metab. 2008;4:394–405.

- 176. Poppe K, Velkeniers B. Thyroid disorders in infertile women. Ann Endocrinol. 2003;64:45-50.
- 177. Akhter N, Hussan SA. Subclinical hypothyroidism and hyper prolactinemia in infertile women: Bangladesh perspective after universal salt iodination. *Internet J Endocrinol*. 2009:5.
- Lincoln R, Ke RW, Kutteh WH. Screening for hypothyroidism in infertile women. J Reprod Med. 1999; 44:455–57.
- 179. Anderson S, Pederson KM, Bruun NH and Laurberg P. Narrow individual variations in serum T4 and T3 in normal subjects; A clue to the understanding of subclinical thyroid disease. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*. 2002;87:1068–72.
- Raber W, Gessl A, Nowotny P and Vierhapper H. Hyperprolactinemia in hypothyroidism: Clinical significance and impact of TSH normalization. Clin Endocrinol. 2003;58:185–91.
- 181. Olivar AC, Chaffkin LM, Kates RJ, et al. Is it necessary to obtain serum levels of thyroid stimulating hormone and prolactin in asymptomatic women with infertility? Conn Med. 2003;67:393–5.
- 182. Verma I, Sood R, Juneja S and Kaur S. Prevalence of hypothyroidism in infertile women and evaluation of response of treatment for hypothyroidism on infertility. *Int J Appl Basic Med Res.* 2012;2(1): 17–19.
- 183. Maraka S, Ospina NMS, Mastorakos G, and O'Keefe DT. Subclinical hypothyroidism in women planning conception and during pregnancy: Who should be treated and how? J Endocr Soc. 2018;2(6):533–46.
- 184. Raber W, Nowotny P, Vytiska-Binstorfer E and Vierhapper H. Thyroxine treatment modified in infertile women according to thyroxine-releasing hormone testing: 5-year follow-up of 283 women referred after exclusion of absolute causes of infertility. *Hum Reprod*. 2003;18:707–14.
- 185. Kim CH, Ahn JW, Kang SP, et al. Effect of Levothyroxine treatment on in vitro fertilization and pregnancy outcome in infertile women with subclinical hypothyroidism undergoing in vitro fertilization/intracytoplasmic sperm injection. Fertil Steril. 2011;95(5):1650-54.
- 186. Velkeniers B, Van Meerhaeghe A, Poppe K, et al. Levothyroxine treatment and pregnancy outcome in women with subclinical hypothyroidism undergoing assisted reproduction technologies: Systematic review and meta-analysis of RCTs. Hum Reprod Update. 2013;19(3):251-58.
- 187. Rao M, Zeng Z, Zhao S and Tang L. Effect of Levothyroxine supplementation on pregnancy outcomes in women with subclinical hypothyroidism and thyroid autoimmunity undergoing in vitro fertilization/ intracytoplasmic sperm injection: An updated meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Reprod Biol Endocrinol. 2018;16(1):92.



Disclaimer: This publication has been developed by **Knowledge Source Pvt. Ltd.** as a service to the medical profession. The information provided here is for educational purposes only and in no way should be considered as offering any medical advice whatsoever. Although great care has been taken in compiling and checking the information, Knowledge Source Pvt. Ltd. shall not be responsible or in any way liable for any errors, omissions or inaccuracies in this publication. Please refer full prescribing information before issuing prescription for any products mentioned in this publication.

© Knowledge Source Pvt. Ltd. 2019

